HIV AND NATIONAL SECURITY: WHERE ARE THE LINKS?

A COUNCIL ON FOREIGN RELATIONS REPORT BY LAURIE GARRETT Founded in 1921, the Council on Foreign Relations is an independent, national membership organization and a nonpartisan center for scholars dedicated to producing and disseminating ideas so that individual and corporate members, as well as policymakers, journalists, students, and interested citizens in the United States and other countries, can better understand the world and the foreign policy choices facing the United States and other governments. The Council does this by convening meetings; conducting a wide-ranging Studies program; publishing *Foreign Affairs*, the preeminent journal covering international affairs and U.S. foreign policy; maintaining a diverse membership; sponsoring Independent Task Forces and Special Reports; and providing up-to-date information about the world and U.S. foreign policy on the Council's website, www.cfr.org.

THE COUNCIL TAKES NO INSTITUTIONAL POSITION ON POLICY ISSUES AND HAS NO AFFIL-IATION WITH THE U.S. GOVERNMENT. ALL STATEMENTS OF FACT AND EXPRESSIONS OF OPINION CONTAINED IN ITS PUBLICATIONS ARE THE SOLE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE AUTHOR OR AUTHORS.

For further information about the Council or this report, please write to the Council on Foreign Relations, 58 East 68th Street, New York, NY 10021, or call the Director of Communications at 212-434-9400. Visit our website at www.cfr.org.

Copyright © 2005 by the Council on Foreign Relations®, Inc. All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America.

This paper may not be reproduced in whole or in part, in any form beyond the reproduction permitted by Sections 107 and 108 of the U.S. Copyright Law Act (17 U.S.C. Sections 107 and 108) and excerpts by reviewers for the public press, without express written permission from the Council on Foreign Relations. For information, write to the Publications Office, Council on Foreign Relations, 58 East 68th Street, New York, NY 10021.

HIV and National Security: Where are the Links?

A Council on Foreign Relations Report

By Laurie Garrett Senior Fellow for Global Health Council on Foreign Relations



Contents

Foreword

For all their wealth and power, the United States, European Union (EU), Canada, and Japan cannot guarantee that their citizens will live free from the threat of infection with the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV). Nor in the age of globalization can any country—be it needy or wealthy—be completely untouched by the economic repercussions of the acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) pandemic. Though science tells us that the HIV pandemic is still in its early stages, young adults studying in universities today have never known lives without the presence of the deadly virus. Over the last two decades, the epidemic has spread from handfuls of people living in pockets of Europe, North America, and sub-Saharan Africa, to tens of millions of individuals residing in virtually every corner of the planet.

Since July 2000, when the UN Security Council passed Resolution 1308 stipulating that HIV poses a security threat to the nations of the world, there has been considerable debate regarding the linkage between the pandemic and national security. While few seriously argue against defining HIV as a threat to the security of highly affected states such as those in sub-Saharan Africa, where upwards of 10 percent of the populations are infected, there continues to be considerable reluctance toward viewing the pandemic in terms of the security priorities of less-affected nations, particularly the EU, Japan, and the United States.

In early 2004, the Global Health Program at the Council on Foreign Relations embarked on an effort to rigorously explore the linkages between the HIV pandemic and national security. Headed by Laurie Garrett, senior fellow for global health at the Council, the effort engaged thirty-eight experts in study sessions that focused on various elements of this debate. The result, *HIV and National Security: Where Are the Links?*, offers welcome clarity and guidance.

> *Richard N. Haass* President Council on Foreign Relations

Acknowledgments

The process of researching and producing *HIV and National Security: Where Are the Links*? spanned eighteen months, engaged a large list of participants and contributors, and involved field research in several countries. From the outset in March 2004, the Global Health Program at the Council on Foreign Relations worked closely with the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS), cosponsoring three critical meetings of experts that contributed to this report. Meeting participants and representatives of UNAIDS offered valuable insights, but were not responsible for the ultimate report. Funding for these gatherings was generously provided by UNAIDS and an unrestricted grant from Merck Co., Inc.

In particular, we wish to acknowledge Peter Piot, UNAIDS executive director, and Ulf Kristoffersson, director of the UNAIDS Office on AIDS, Security and Humanitarian Response, and his team. A number of UNAIDS employees based all over the world provided data contained in this report, for which we are grateful. We would also like to thank Jeffrey Sturchio, vice president for external affairs, Europe, Middle East, and Africa at Merck.

The final preparation of the report involved work and critical input from a host of individuals, both inside the Council on Foreign Relations and from a range of outside institutions and organizations. We are deeply grateful for their diligence and insights. Special thanks to Richard N. Haass, president of the Council on Foreign Relations; James Lindsay, director of studies; Scott A. Rosenstein, research associate for global health; Smita Aiyar, research associate; Katherine Schlosser, intern; Seth Berkley, chief executive officer of the International AIDS Vaccine Initiative; and Trevor Neilson, executive director, Global Business Coalition on HIV/AIDS.

> *Laurie Garrett* Senior Fellow for Global Health

Executive Summary

It is important to clarify the security dimensions of the HIV/AIDS pandemic because actions taken to confront the disease as matters of domestic policy or foreign aid may differ markedly from those taken to address threats to national security. Understanding the impact HIV is now having, much less forecasting its toll and effects twenty years hence, is difficult. Little scrupulous analysis of the political, military, economic, and general security effects of the pandemic has been performed, both because the area is poorly funded and the problem is extremely complex.

The epidemic is unfolding in waves that span human generations, and societies are making incremental adjustments along the way as they try to cope with the horrible impact AIDS is taking, not only in terms of human lives lost, but in the devastation of families, clans, civil society, social organizations, business structures, armed forces, and political leadership. Further, the HIV/AIDS epidemic is occurring primarily in regions that are hard-hit by a range of other devastating diseases, acute and even rising poverty, political instability, and other conditions that may mask or exacerbate the various impacts of AIDS.

The scale and geographic scope of the HIV/AIDS pandemic has only two parallels in recorded history: the 1918 flu pandemic and the Black Death in the fourteenth century. The scale and geographic scope of the HIV/AIDS pandemic has only two parallels in recorded history: the 1918 flu pandemic and the Black Death in the fourteenth century. Though the so-called Spanish Flu claimed upwards of 50 million lives worldwide in 1918–19, few places experienced the concentrated devastation that is now afflicting key countries in sub-Saharan Africa. The Black Death, therefore, better informs the discussion of HIV/AIDS, though it claimed its death toll, featuring the elimination of more than a third of the European population, in roughly eighteen months' time. Because the timeline of the Black Death was so short, it is easier to

discern the impact the Yersinia pestis bacterium had on European societies. Striking similarities between HIV/AIDS and the Black Death can be seen, including the reshaping of the demographic distribution of societies, massive orphaning, labor shortages in agricultural and other select trades, strong challenges to military forces, an abiding shift in spiritual and religious views, fundamental economic transformations, and changes in the concepts of civil society and the roles of the state.

The armed forces worldwide, both military and police, are generally challenged by HIV to at least an equal extent as the threat to general societies in which they reside. For countries that have general population HIV infection rates exceeding 5 percent, it is reasonable to assume the military and police are similarly afflicted. HIV may already be weakening troop strength in some countries, depleting police and armed forces, and challenging the ability of key militaries to recruit healthy personnel. There is, however, little evidence to support claims that armed forces have significantly higher rates of HIV infection than are seen in the general populations of their respective countries. Forces deployed away from home for extended periods of time do tend to have higher rates of infection than those able to live with, or near, their families. There is little evidence that HIV transmission is heightened by warfare or conflict, except in situations in which rape is used as an instrument of battle or ethnocide.

The key relationship between war and the spread of HIV is the moment when conflict ceases and populations feel free to move about, cross borders, and lead normal lives. Efforts to limit the spread of HIV among or by soldiers should, therefore, focus on both limiting the length of time troops are deployed away from home and aggressively promoting safe sexual activities in the period immediately following cessation of conflict.

For armed forces that are heavily afflicted by HIV, it may be possible to retain troop strength and preserve command through distribution of antiretroviral drugs. For armed forces that are heavily afflicted by HIV, it may be possible to retain troop strength and preserve command through distribution of antiretroviral drugs. Countries that have executed treatment programs among their armed forces report excellent results, though there is disturbing evidence of increasing emergence of drug-resistant strains of the virus. Leaders of highly resource-scarce countries need to weigh heavily their possibly competing needs to preserve command structure through elite access to the life-sparing drugs, against the probability that lack of access to the same drugs among the rank and file could undermine discipline and morale in the troops.

Efforts to limit the spread of HIV by and to peacekeepers working under the UN flag have been largely successful, though there remain grave concerns. The unacceptable sexual behaviors of a few soldiers engaged in peacekeeping operations have signaled the need to bring greater discipline to troops, coupled with a stronger sense of the moral code of military treatment of civilian populations. The UNAIDS Office on AIDS, Security and Humanitarian Response appears to have had a striking and positive impact on troop education.

Allegations of deliberate use of the HIV virus as a weapon have been leveled, demonstrating that in the absence of scientific proof, accusation can serve as a weapon. The most obvious example is Libya's claim that Bulgaria, working in collusion with the U.S. Central Intelligence Agency (CIA), deliberately infected Libyan children with the virus.

Molecular epidemiology should be viewed as a verification tool, both to refute false accusations made by one state against another and to identify bona fide threats posed by a given state against its neighbors. Refined, accurate technology exists and should be put to wider and more concerted use to verify the origins of specific HIV strains. Use of molecular epidemiology has already demonstrated how HIV may flow from one nation to another along heroin trading routes, for example. Molecular epidemiology should be viewed as a verification tool, both to refute false accusations made by one state against another and to identify bona fide threats posed by a given state against its neighbors.

Many governments view domestic instability as a primary national security threat. Individuals infected with HIV and their advocates have been labeled threats to the state. This is clearly a repressive approach to the epidemic that is rooted in

two falsehoods: First, that HIV patients and their advocates seek to overthrow the state; and second, that outbreaks of the virus can be limited through repression of those individuals it infects. There is no evidence that people infected with the virus that causes AIDS have, in any country, posed a direct threat to state security.

The stability of states with high rates of HIV infection may well be threatened, but more likely through a process of erosion of its elite populations, its political leadership, its college-trained professionals, and its skilled labor forces. There is evidence that HIV is claiming the lives of parliamentarians and political leaders in countries that already experienced acute shortages of highly skilled personnel, such as lawyers, doctors, nurses, teachers, financial planners, managers, engineers, and technicians.

HIV is taking its toll far faster than the professional ranks can be replenished with fresh trainees. Even as the epidemic increases the imperative for expansion of healthcare worker populations, their ranks are being thinned

by the disease, coupled with a steady brain-drain to the wealthier world. In countries especially hard-hit by the pandemic, there is little possibility of replenishing the ranks of the skilled elite, because teachers appear to suffer particularly high rates of HIV and AIDS, leaving children with fewer opportunities for education. Given that the epidemic is still in its infancy, and at least 39 million people now infected with HIV are expected to perish over the next five to ten years, this depletion of elite workers, professionals, political leaders, and managers is expected to reach crisis proportions in many countries by 2010, challenging the ability of the state to perform even rudimentary aspects of governance.

The stability of states with high rates of HIV infection may well be threatened... through a process of erosion of its elite populations, its political leadership, its college-trained professionals, and its skilled labor forces. Just as was the case during the Black Death of the fourteenth century, the HIV/AIDS pandemic is having severe demographic effects on hard-hit societies, producing a so-called youth bulge, and reversing gains previously made in life expectancies and infant and child mortality rates. Few data points demark the loss of state capacity as clearly as do governments' failures to stem radical reversals in average life expectancy at birth or to prevent rapid increases in child mortality. There is strong evidence that societies with such dramatic youth-bulge demographics are at greater risk of civil disturbance, conflict, and disorder. While the predicted tens of millions of children who will be orphaned by HIV/AIDS do not individually constitute threats to the state, failure to provide these children with services and education that can

foster productive contribution to the labor force and social order may well exacerbate the youth-bulge effect.

In Africa, HIV has already taken a serious toll among agricultural laborers, possibly exacerbating the famine impacts of recent droughts. But in some of the poor countries hard-hit by HIV, the net economic impact may, to date, be negligible. This is a reflection of the background levels of acute poverty and high unemployment, giving low-skilled workers little value in the overall economies. In coming years, however, the spread of HIV among unskilled, undervalued labor will become a significant drain on economies as governments are forced to shift ever greater percentages of precious resources to covering direct epidemic costs. Without significant external assistance, coupled with tough changes in domestic and regional policy priorities and spending, few hard-hit countries will be able to achieve the dual tasks of controlling their AIDS epidemics and growing—or even maintaining—their economies.

For the wealthy nations and countries with HIV infection rates below 1 percent of the population, the pandemic's links to national security may begin with resources and petroleum. There is mounting evidence that the pandemic is driving up the cost of mining for precious metals. As many wealthy countries shift toward greater dependence upon African and Russian oil supplies, mounting HIV rates in those regions pose concerns.

Since World War II, the wealthy nations have made significant investments in the development of the poorer regions of the world through bilateral, regional, or multilateral mechanisms, such as the International

Key regions of the world that are hard-hit by HIV/AIDS are threatened with the complete reversal of the Bretton Woods-inspired achievements. Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank. Though the terms of the 1946 Bretton Woods Agreement focused on reconstruction of post–World War II Europe, the framework shifted during the Cold War toward alleviation of poverty and disease in Latin America, Asia, and Africa.

The overall strategy of Bretton Woods must be judged a success, as recent economic indicators show the ranks of middle-income countries swelling at a brisk pace. But key regions of the world that are hard-hit by HIV/AIDS are threatened with the complete reversal of the Bretton Woods–inspired achievements.¹ This remarkable turn of events is coupled with a widening gap in life expectancies in the world, with the longest-living societies now surviving into their eighties, while some AIDS-plagued countries have seen their life expectancies plummet into the high twenties. This is the widest life-expectancy gap in human history, and it will only grow larger as the tens of millions of people now infected progress to full-blown AIDS, and death. The widening life-expectancy gap, along with the tremendous disparity in access to life-extending anti-HIV drugs, are fueling anti-Western, anti-American sentiments. Attempts to protect pharmaceutical patents at the expense of treating larger pools of people at lower cost are sowing discontent in many parts of the world.

There is increasing concern that the nexus of poverty, HIV/AIDS, and alienation from the West could provide fertile ground for anti-Western violence, possibly terrorism. There is no support to date for assertions that people infected with HIV, or the families and orphans of those who succumbed to AIDS, are likely to be engaged in acts of terrorism. Nor is there any but abstract support for potential links between anti-Western terrorism and the HIV/AIDS pandemic. As for the future, however, it is not inconceivable that AIDS-ravaged societies might spawn movements of strong anti-Western discontent, possibly leading to acts of violence. This would particularly be the case if the wealthy nations are perceived to have abandoned poor, HIV-afflicted states.

Most wealthy and middle-income nations have created mechanisms for transferring funds and supporting development of anti-HIV and AIDS treatment programs in poorer countries. In some cases, these programs are nested in classic foreign aid institutions that define their missions in essentially charitable terms. More recently, such countries have shifted some, even most, of their giving to the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Malaria and Tuberculosis, a multilateral grants agency that is independent of, but operates in tandem with, the World Bank and other UN agencies. In the Global Fund's case, as well, the donors are essentially charitable givers.

Since 2002, the government of the United States has sought a three-track approach to confronting the global pandemic. Track one maintains its traditional foreign aid programs, most of which disperse funds through the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID) in a bilateral fashion. Track two donates funds to the Global Fund, to be dispersed through its grants mechanism. The largest, track three, known as the President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief, or PEPFAR, is located inside the State Department, where its mission is defined in both foreign aid and national security terms.

No aspect of HIV-prevention has received adequate attention on the global stage.

Clearly, the entire question of national security and HIV/AIDS would be moot were there an effective, affordable vaccine available. Investment in basic vaccinerelated research and development ought to be a critical priority. Similarly, were prevention campaigns aggressively funded and executed the world over, the security dimensions of the pandemic would obviously be softened. No aspect of HIV-prevention has received adequate attention on the global stage.

Introduction of antiretroviral treatments to needy nations is essential. But it is not risk-free. Nations in the grip of the pandemic may need to make dangerous choices regarding prioritization of access to the drugs, and risk alienating populations not granted access to the vital drugs. Misuse of the drugs may promote emergence of resistant strains. And any implementation of HIV treatment efforts will require costly investment in health infrastructure, possibly at the expense of other social programs.

If global efforts to reverse the epidemic and its many security implications are to succeed, HIV/AIDS programs must emphasize prevention and treatment, and care must be integrated into overall health systems. Those systems, in turn, must be supported and intertwined with overall poverty alleviation and development projects.

Why a HIV/Security Linkage Matters

In a June 2, 2005, address to the UN General Assembly, Secretary-General Kofi Annan asserted that the pace of the AIDS epidemic was "accelerating...on every continent," despite expenditures of about \$8 billion annually on treatment, care, and prevention of the disease. In 2004, Annan said, 4.9 million people were newly infected with HIV, and 3.1 million people died of AIDS, adding, "It is clear that the epidemic continues to outrun our efforts to contain it."²

That HIV might pose a threat to the security of nations has not been a widely shared view over the course of the pandemic. Few leaders of the hardest-hit countries in sub-Saharan Africa embraced the link between HIV and their nations' security until the disease had spread and killed their people for more than two decades. The same denial has dominated perceptions of the threat posed by HIV/AIDS the world over.

Some academics and political theorists have been similarly inclined to dismiss both the importance and validity of discerning links between the pandemic and the security of states. It has been argued that there are no "smoking guns" to point to—irrefutable data demonstrating that the presence of the virus in any given society was directly responsible for an event that imperiled the stability, capacity, or viability of the state.

By the time such evidence is apparent, however, it may be too late to protect the state. In an extreme example of that recognition, Botswana's President Festus Mogae recently declared that his nation, after more than a decade of quietly watching HIV spread, now faces obliteration due to AIDS. In a December 2000 address to the Economic Commission on Africa, Mogae said, "The impact of HIV/AIDS on the population, the economy, and the very fabric of our society undermines not only development, but poses a serious threat to our security and life as we know it."

"We really are in a national crisis," Mogae told Reuters in an interview that year. "We are threatened with extinction. People are dying in chillingly high numbers. We are losing the best of young people. It's a crisis of the first magnitude."³

Any discussion of security has to clarify whose security is at issue. This report examines security on several levels, but in two broad categories: The security of highly afflicted states with HIV infection rates exceeding 5 percent of the adult populations; and the security of less-afflicted states. Dynamically, the pandemic poses not only a greater level of severity in its threat to the highly afflicted states, but also substantively variant types of impacts compared to those experienced by the less-afflicted states.⁴ On a global scale, then, the pandemic presents a range of challenges to state integrity, and may best be tackled by various states through different institutions, diplomatic instruments, economic schemes, and public health strategies.

Broadening the notion of security beyond the boundaries of highly afflicted nations, UN Secretary-General Annan said in a December 16, 2004, speech at the Council on Foreign Relations that there was, with globalization, an increasing need to consider what he labeled "collective security" and "biological security," adding, "Whether the threat is terror or AIDS, a threat to one is a threat to all. Our defenses are only as strong as their weakest link."⁵ Increasingly, policy analysts representing a range of political perspectives are reaching the conclusion that, as Richard Haass states, "We need to absorb the idea that the failure of other countries to provide political and economic opportunity to their citizens is not just a humanitarian or moral problem, but a strategic one as well, as such societies all too often spawn radicals and terrorists."⁶

In a June 12, 2003, speech, then-U.S. Secretary of State Colin Powell placed the pandemic in a national security context by likening the virus to a terrorist: "The HIV virus, like terrorism, kills indiscriminately and without mercy," Powell asserted. "As cruel as any tyrant, the virus will crush the human spirit. It is an insidious and relentless foe, more destructive than any army, any conflict, and any weapon of mass destruction. It shatters families, tears the fabric of societies, and undermines government, undermines the very basis of democracy. It can destroy countries and, as we have seen, it can destabilize entire regions."⁷

Then-Vice President Al Gore, in an address to the UN Security Council on January 10, 2000, claimed that HIV was a security issue because "it threatens not just individual citizens, but the very institutions that define and defend the character of a society. This disease weakens workforces and saps economic strength. AIDS strikes at teachers, and denies education to their students. It strikes at the military, and subverts the forces of order and peacekeeping."⁸

Subsequently, the UN Security Council passed Resolution 1308, in July 2000, which states that, "the HIV/AIDS pandemic, if unchecked, may pose a risk to stability and security."⁹

Frameworks matter: A moral or humanitarian concern might best be handled through traditional mechanisms of foreign aid, assistance to ministries of health, and nongovernmental charity. In contrast, a threat to security, by definition, engages a broader range of government institutions, carries a higher gravitas, may require more urgent action, and necessitates policymaking in the diplomatic, intelligence, and military areas.¹⁰ Clearly, some advocates hope that naming HIV/AIDS a security threat to wealthy states will result in a greater willingness on the part of those governments to donate generously to pandemic control and treatment efforts in poor countries. Such motivations fog the security issue. Similarly, the database is complicated by human rights advocates who fear that drawing links between security and populations of HIV-infected individuals will result in further stigmatization and repression of those who are infected with the virus.

In this report, there will be considerable discussion of the difficulties in disentangling the impact HIV may be having on any given social institution from a complex set of factors occurring in the most highly afflicted states, including rising impoverishment, political instability, other epidemic diseases, aging, and even collapsing infrastructures and social alienation. HIV has emerged in a historic period that is marked by the fall of the Soviet Union and the end of the Cold War; widening gaps in wealth distribution, both globally and within states; a decline in traditional or conventional warfare; and a rise in threats to states posed by asymmetric, terrorist, and ethnically or religiously rationalized violence. In other words, the globalization of HIV has come against a backdrop of radically shifting transnational threats to states, rich and poor alike.

As a result, in the post-9/11, post–Cold War world, most governments are trying to redefine their security priorities, appropriately allocate resources, and anticipate future threat trends. The process is ongoing, and entails reappraising the roles and reliability of a diverse array of government agencies, from intelligence to public health. Few states have achieved internal consensus on a new definition of their national security. Certainly, none have managed to define their security interests in as sharp relief as did the United States and its allies in the post–World War II period with the policy of "containment" of the Soviet Union. For the sake of this discussion, a nation's national security interests will be defined as: the protection of its people and the preservation of territorial integrity, national sovereignty, political, social, economic, and defense institutions against direct or indirect threats.

How HIV/AIDS fits into that evolving paradigm does matter. Whether countries and international agencies have the imagination to correctly assess the future HIV threat and comprehend what societies with nearly a quarter of all citizens infected will look like in 2015 is not clear. Such forecasting and depth of understanding is essential, however, if nations and international agencies are to correctly set priorities today for deployment of resources, essential policy initiatives, and intelligence. Viewing HIV/AIDS through a security prism might well reveal policy options and diplomatic initiatives that would significantly color national and international priorities for the coming two decades. Already emerging, for example, are striking military alliances, in which one armed force seeks to mitigate rising HIV rates in another state's armed forces for clear strategic reasons.¹¹ The U.S. Department of Defense has provided expertise to assist the Angolan armed forces in condom distribution and AIDS education of their military personnel.¹² The U.S. government is also providing antiretroviral drugs to the South African Defense Forces in order to maintain that military's combat readiness.¹³



Source: UNAIDS Programme, see http://www.unaids.org/wad2004/report_pdf.html.

The pandemic now directly afflicts approximately 40 million people, has orphaned more than 12 million children, and killed more than 20 million people. In the Great Lakes region of Africa, the epidemic has raged since the mid-1970s, and it was first officially noted in the United States in 1981. Despite the passage of well over two decades, a striking paucity of data, computer modeling, or empirically based analytical material exists to guide policymakers in their understanding of the relationship between the pandemic and such clear aspects of

security as: troop strength and behavior, direct economic impacts outside of health sector spending, changes in agricultural practices, the political credibility of leaders that ignore the epidemic or deny treatment to their citizenry, or the behaviors of generations that reach adulthood without parental guidance. Remarkably little is even known about how such widespread HIV illness and AIDS death has affected businesses that now routine-ly lose upwards of 3 percent of their labor force to the virus annually. The exigencies of state secrecy have left to speculation the exact prevalences and annual incidences of HIV rates in most armed forces, both police and military; some of the reckoned rates have been wildly inflated. There is an alarming need for far better basic research in these areas, and a greater volume of long-term scenario analysis.¹⁴

Nevertheless, four crucial points are clear. First, the HIV/AIDS pandemic is the most complex disease phenomenon humanity has ever faced, presenting researchers and political analysts with unprecedented challenges. Second, the lack of demonstrable proof of a security threat currently in place against any given state, regional, or transnational system does not mean the danger is nonexistent, or that it will not emerge as the pandemic continues its sorry escalation. Most of the leaders of the Soviet Union and Warsaw Pact nations were caught by surprise when millions of their citizens marched through Poland's streets shouting "Solidarity!," and when Germans clawed down the Berlin Wall with their bare hands—even years later, when Ukrainians and Georgians rebelled in the streets of Kiev and Tbilisi. Similarly, HIV's impact may currently be obscured by larger issues of poverty, global wealth imbalance, government weakness or corruption, and macroeconomic trends.

Third, whether or not HIV/AIDS directly threatens the security of less-afflicted states, such as those of North America and Europe, it clearly is contributing to an atmosphere of enhanced threat. The pandemic gives these states more to worry about, complicates foreign policy and diplomatic initiatives, perturbs economic waters, and offers a far more complex tomorrow for the policymakers of today.

Fourth, the entire debate over HIV links to security would be rendered moot were the world engaged in an effective campaign to stop further spread of the virus. Sadly, it is not.



reduction in HIV infection, but is due to the introduction of a combination of antiretroviral drugs.

Source: Robin Weiss, via email message to author.

The Black Death

Comprehending the movements of invisible microbes and the reactions of vast swathes of humanity to those germs has proven infinitely more difficult than reading the tea leaves of classic social unrest. Indeed, until the late twentieth century, historians widely believed that plagues had little or no net impact on state security, macroeconomics, social discord, or other major features of order and stability. In 1798, England's Thomas Malthus concluded in his *Essay on the Principle of Population* that epidemics and plagues were sorry, but cyclic events occurring naturally whenever humanity had reached an imbalance with its environs, causing the population and its wealth to stagnate. Malthus offered no biological explanation, of course; the germ theory of disease would not be understood for another century. Nevertheless, Malthusian nonchalance over the impact of pandemics on history and state stability dominated in academe for nearly two centuries.

When the Yersinia pestis bacterium hit Europe in the fall of 1347, no one at the time could imagine that the mysterious pestilence would challenge the integrity of city-states, turn the continent's economy on its head, and set the surviving populace on a course that would lead to the collapse of feudalism and the rise of the Protestant Reformation. The Black Death, or pneumonic plague, would rage across the continent between 1347 and 1352, peaking in most regions in 1348. Though the plague would return several times during the later fourteenth and fifteenth centuries, it would not claim a catastrophic toll again until the plague of London in the 1660s.

So astronomical was the impact of the fourteenth century Black Death that historians for six subsequent centuries were left to puzzle over what was termed the Great Mortality. By 1420, Europe's population was merely one-third of what it had been in 1320. It would not begin to grow appreciably until 1460, and many parts of the continent still had not reached their previous demographic heights by the end of the sixteenth century.¹⁵ No event in documented world history, before or since, has had as dramatic an impact on the human population—*until the arrival of HIV*. Nobody knows exactly how many people perished in the Black Death, but experts believe that HIV has already surpassed the numbers of people sickened by the plague, and when the currently HIV-infected cohort of 40 million have succumbed to the disease, AIDS will rank as the worst plague of all human history.

The Black Death 1348–1351 ITALY

- Demographic impact was elimination of adults aged 20-60 years.
- After the pestilence, 15% of population was over 60 years old.
- 44% of surviving population was under 19 years old.
- Enormous orphans crisis.

Source: David Herlihy, The Black Death and the Transformation of the West (Cambridge: HUP, 1997).

The demographic distribution of most of Europe by 1360 was radically altered. The numbers of adults over sixty years old remained stable, but societies were nearly depleted of productive-aged adults between fourteen and sixty years. Nearly half of the survivors were under fourteen years of age. The net outcome, called a chimney effect, was the creation of an enormous dependency problem, with societies overwhelmed by child orphans and senior citizens.¹⁶ The imbalance of child survivors would shift with subsequent waves of the plague in the

fifteenth century as Yersinia pestis adapted to human beings, becoming a pediatric disease, according to medieval historian Samuel Cohn.

Prior to 1347, much of Europe was divided into tiny fiefdoms and city-states, agricultural labor was performed by serfs and subjects who lived in slave-like conditions, forced to yield crop profits to their overlords. Labor had almost no real value: Workers were utterly interchangeable and dispensable. Wars raged across the continent continuously, as feudal lords and city-state rulers raised private armies to attack one another, most commonly in trade and property disputes. Culturally and politically, Europe was dominated by the Catholic Church, with a succession of pontiffs mustering their own military forces, manipulating the affairs of fiefs and states, and amassing considerable wealth.¹⁷

Much of this was turned upside down by the plague's carnage. Because the Church could neither explain the plague, nor stop it, its power eroded in the eyes of average Europeans, many of whom turned to mysticism, superstition, or blends of ancient paganism and Catholicism to fill their spiritual needs. Worse, the Church lost nearly half of its priests and bishops, weakening its infrastructure. In hopes of rapidly restoring the Church's power base, Pope Clement VI sold priesthoods, offering the new clerics opportunity to recoup their investments through the sale of indulgences. The exploitative behavior of many of these new priests sowed seeds of profound discontent, spawning several dissident Christian sects and probably contributing to the Reformation.

The power base of many fieldoms and city-states were also eroded, as the ranks of all forms of labor—particularly agricultural and military—were devastated. Workers were able to dictate some of their terms of employment, rejecting servitude, letting fields go fallow, and foregoing military service. Massive crop and livestock deficiencies resulted, and persisted for many decades thereafter. Skilled laborers, such as artisans and craftsmen, were in such demand that many became itinerant, growing rich by selling their services to the highest bidders in Europe.

Consequences of the Black Death in Europe

- Depletion of agricultural labor force, resulting in decades of crop and livestock deficiencies continent-wide.
- Loss of faith in the powerful Church due to the priests' failure to perform last rites, and to Pope Clement VI's decision to sell priesthoods and dispense indulgences for cash and valuables.
- Erosion of feudalistic control and rising labor unrest.
- Disruption of lineages of power. Widespread property disputes.
- Overall, an increase in tensions between the rich and poor in Europe, paving the way for profound political change.

Source: David Herlihy, The Black Death and the Transformation of the West.

The Grim Reaper's harvest radically disrupted lines of aristocratic lineage and inheritance, throwing Europe into decades of property disputes. Orphaned children, lacking protection from adults, often lost their inheritances and were left to forage across Europe in search of sustenance and employment. These factors contributed to fundamental shifts in the relationship between the wealthy and poor; relations between parents and their children; the breakdown of boundaries and lineages of fiefdoms and feudal states; the changing nature of warfare (which now required less labor and more technology in the form of guns and cannons); and expectations of the state. In the immediate wake of the Black Death, city-states like Florence, and nations, such as England, recognized that social services are components of state survival, creating orphanages, sanatoria, public hospitals, health systems, subsidizing education, and training professional militaries.

According to noted historian David Herlihy, in the fourteenth and fifteenth century, "plagues undermined the stability of European culture. Continuing high mortalities thinned the ranks of the skilled and the learned and debased the quality of cultural expressions of every sort. Europe faced the formidable task of maintaining and repairing its cultural heritage."¹⁸

If HIV/AIDS is claiming equivalent numbers of lives today, likely eclipsing the Black Death in both absolute numbers and in percentages of populations slain over time, why should we imagine its historical and political impact will be any less significant?



The Long Wavelength Problem

For about thirty years, we have been facing a protracted Black Death, creating waves of infection, followed years later by waves of acute disease, and finally, years after that, by waves of death and family disruption. Unlike the other two massive pandemics of history—the Black Death and the 1918 Influenza—the HIV pandemic is occurring in slow motion. HIV is an agonizingly drawn-out killer, generally taking ten years to produce the AIDS illness after infection, and another year or more to deal its mortal blow. The wave distance between infection, illness, death, and family disruption in the prior two mega-plagues were days to weeks. Entire societies experienced the shock simultaneously, grieved in unison, and witnessed the impact on the state and so on, as one.



Source: UNAIDS/UNICEF, 2003, adapted from A. Whiteside and C. Sunter, *AIDS: The Challenge for South Africa* (Cape Town: Human and Rousseau Tafelberg, 2000).

But the wave intervals for HIV are on the order of fourteen years, according to South African researcher Alan Whiteside, and are staggered, not only from person to person, but in time.¹⁹ One part of the world—sub-Saharan Africa—has been experiencing profound and successively higher amplitude waves for up to four human generations, while other parts of the world, such as Russia, Ukraine, Indonesia, Southeast Asia, and India, have had almost unnoticed, low amplitude waves for ten years or more, and are only now entering large amplitude infection waves, with their illness, death, and orphaning waves yet to come. Even within Africa, the waves have washed shores differently: the Great Lakes region so overwhelmed for the last thirty-five years that every facet of society has been reshaped; Botswana, Malawi, and Swaziland now in the midst of a tsunami wave of death; most of western Africa riding a third generation of very low amplitude waves; and South Africa, Namibia, and Angola yet to experience the death tolls from their first, rapidly rising crests of infection.



Source: HEARD database. Health, Economics and HIV/AIDS Research Division, University of Natal, South Africa.

Further complicating matters, societies are not standing still while these waves roll over them. They are incrementally adapting, with extended families absorbing orphans, communities altering how they farm, and governments increasing their health spending. A snapshot of Thailand in 1989 would have led security analysts to conclude it was the first of a series of dominoes about to fall across Southeast Asia, bringing the economies and social orders to crumbling terminations. But Thailand did not crumble: It boomed. A succession of Thai governments recognized the need for massive condom distribution and public education campaigns, effectively bringing the HIV epidemic under a remarkable degree of control.

It is, therefore, extremely difficult to comprehend how HIV is affecting societies, economies, cultures, and political realities. The event horizon is distant, spanning a full human generation, and highly variable across the planet. Indeed, Oxford University's Roy Anderson has developed a computer model that shows that the true dimensions of a profound HIV/AIDS pandemic will resonate across a society for 130 years.²⁰

These long wavelengths are washing over social shores that, in most cases, are simultaneously being swamped by other diseases: malaria, tuberculosis, newly emerging infections like SARS and the Marburg virus, general childhood dysentery, gonorrhea, and antibiotic-resistant bacterial infections. Further, the HIV waves are coming in alongside other factors that affect economic development, military conflict, social unrest, life expectancies, and most of the key markers of social stability.

Even the relatively straightforward life expectancy data may represent a downward spiral brought about by HIV, but in conjunction with other diseases and poverty. Few futurists and modelers are trying to make sufficiently complex projections, and it may well be the case that humanity lacks adequate imagination to conceive of how this virus, in the absence of an effective vaccine, will have reshaped the world by 2020, much less by 2040.

From a policy point of view, this has proven disastrous. Humanity's response to HIV has been characterized by short-sighted, often emotionally driven actions, frequently propelled by various forms of social activism. Political leaderships have reacted in similarly short-term manners, leaving few identifiable policies in place,

promulgated by government or UN agencies that reflect more than one HIV wavelength-worth of vision. Consider, for example, the current push to provide anti-HIV drug treatment to those afflicted with the disease in poor countries, a laudable goal backed by a clear moral imperative. Few political leaders recognize, however, that anti-HIV drugs are not curative and must be taken daily for the recipient's hopefully lengthened lifetime. Placing even an overly modest three million people in poor countries on the drugs, largely at the expense of wealthy nation donors—as the World Health Organization (WHO) intends to accomplish with wealthy nation support before the close of this year—is not a single-cost annual expenditure. It might be better described as an entitlement program, as few poor countries will likely be able to absorb treatment costs on their own. But stopping the donor flow for any reason would constitute a mass homicide event, akin to turning off the life support system of all three million people. Few politicians in donor nations appear to recognize this conundrum or to have considered the foreign policy and perhaps, security implications of having any given wealthy nation blamed for terminating that anti-HIV life support flow of dollars.

The Claims

Despite these obvious shortcomings in understanding and analysis, the HIV pandemic has, in the post-9/11 security climate, been linked to a laundry list of security threats. For example, on July 3, 2003, President George Bush created a sort of intellectual bridge between the Iraqi regime of Saddam Hussein and HIV, saying, "And so it has been a great honor to lead our nation in not only the cause of humanitarian relief through an AIDS initiative, but also to lead our nation to free people from the clutches of what history will show was an incredibly barbaric regime."²¹

Since 9/11, many political analysts have asserted that the projected 42 million children, cumulatively, who will have been orphaned by HIV by 2010, constitute a fertile ground for terrorist recruitment.²²

In 2003, the Pretoria-based Institute for Security Studies predicted that the "severe social and economic impact of HIV/AIDS, and the infiltration of the epidemic into the ruling political and military elites and middle classes of developing countries may intensify the struggle for political power to control scarce state resources. Such dynamics, even singularly, have the potential to lead to political instability."²³

This echoes sentiments in a 1987 unpublished CIA study, which concluded that HIV would have a serious destabilizing effect on sub-Saharan Africa and warned that, without intervention, much of the region might devolve into civil wars, unrest, and downward economic spirals.

In its *Global Trends 2015* report, the U.S. National Intelligence Council (NIC) predicted that, "AIDS and malaria alone will reduce gross domestic product (GDP) in several sub-Saharan African countries by 20 percent or more by 2010," and at the micro-level, would have such a devastating impact on villages and families that HIV "will strain the ability of the extended family system to cope and will contribute to higher levels of dissatisfaction, crime, and political volatility."

The report continued, reckoning that Africa will experience enormous population impacts that could directly affect security, such as, "in South Africa...the population is projected to drop from 43.4 million in 2000 to 38.7 million in 2015." As a result of these economic and demographic shifts, the NIC said, HIV will "hurt prospects for transition to democratic regimes as they undermine civil society, hamper the evolution of sound political and economic institutions, and intensify the struggle for power and resources."²⁴

That assessment prompted then-CIA Director George Tenet to state in February 2003: "The national security dimensions of the virus are plain: It can undermine economic growth, exacerbate social tensions, diminish military preparedness, create huge social welfare costs, and further weaken already beleaguered states. And the virus respects no border."²⁵

Citing the NIC report during his U.S. presidential bid, Senator John Kerry (D-MA) asserted that countries hard-hit by HIV, "could well become the home base for terrorists or criminal elements looking for a safe haven, or even for those trading in weapons of mass destruction." Kerry added that what is needed is, "a bold progressive internationalism that focuses not just on the immediate and imminent, but insidious dangers that can

mount over the next years and decade, dangers that span the spectrum from the denial of democracy, to destructive weapons, endemic poverty, and epidemic disease. These are not just issues of international order, but vital issues of our own national security."²⁶

But a year later, the NIC had completely changed its tune, barely mentioning HIV/AIDS in its NIC 2020 *Mapping the Global Future* report. In the only paragraph of the report devoted to the pandemic, the NIC says HIV will hurt Africa because the epidemic has the "potential to derail the economic prospects of many up-and-coming economic powers."²⁷

The picture is confusing.

What does the Evidence Show: Armed Forces

For reasons of their own national security, few governments have disclosed the HIV infection rates in their armed forces and police. During the 1990s, many agencies, including the CIA and U.S. Defense Intelligence Agency (DIA), used indirect data to conclude that infection rates in some African militaries were as high as 75 percent.²⁸ Such speculations appear to be off target. Some critics, pointing to the wildly inflated estimates made a decade ago, now charge that in the absence of solid seroprevalence data on the world's armed forces, it is impossible to make assertions about the impact of HIV on military and police performance and capacity. That is clearly an unrealistic overreaction to prior exaggerations. It is not in the interests of most countries hard-hit by HIV to publicly release such data, thereby tipping potential hostile forces off to weaknesses in national defense. Further, by the time data is available, documenting significant infection rates within uniformed ranks, it is too late to take steps to protect the forces. Waiting for data means giving the virus the advantage.

There are about fifty million people serving in the world's armed forces and police forces today, the majority of whom are men under twenty-five years of age. By virtue of their youth, long periods of deployment away from family and mates, access to cash and tendency to "buy" sex partners, likelihood to drink heavily or use drugs when off duty, capacity to impose coercive methods to obtain sex, dangerous and stressful work, and general participation in a "macho" culture, the military and police are thought to be at special risk for all sex-ually transmitted diseases.²⁹ In most societies today, armed forces and police tend to be drawn from the ranks of the poor and disadvantaged youth. Until recently, national security studies assumed that these factors guaranteed that uniformed services personnel would have higher rates of HIV infection than the civilian society, presenting an obvious threat to local and regional stability.³⁰

In some cases, this has proven true: Armed forces and police have had higher rates of HIV infection than the general society they serve. But this has not always been the case, and it would be unwise, in the absence of firm, transparent testing data to assume any given military force has an HIV infection rate at some significant increment greater than the general population. It may be reasonable, however, to assume military and civilian rates are at least equal, which would mean, for example, that upwards of 40 percent of Swaziland's army is HIV-positive.³¹

Here is what we know: In Russia, Major General Valery Kulikov of the Military Medical Services informed the nation's leadership on November 28, 2003, that since 1999, there had been a more than twenty-five–fold increase in HIV in potential eighteen-year-old draftees. The annual new infection, or incidence, rate for HIV in Russia's basic military forces has risen sharply, climbing from about 0.1 cases per 100,000 soldiers in 1995, to nearly forty per 100,000 in 2003. In both 2002 and 2003, about 5,000 conscriptees, or about a third of drafted young men, were rejected for military service for health reasons, chiefly HIV, tuberculosis, drug addiction, and "psychological problems." Deputy Prime Minister Alexander Zhukov said on March 30, 2005, that, "The spread of AIDS has gone beyond the framework of a purely medical problem, turning into a threat to the country's national security."³²

In his report to the Duma in 2004, Kulikov characterized the situation as "simply horrendous." Noted demographer Murray Feshbach, of the Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, fears Russia will find it increasingly difficult to man an army as illness claims more youth and the overall population shrinks.³³ In 1987, Feshbach says, 1.23 million male babies were born in Russia; that number plummeted to 630,000 in 2000.³⁴

Overall, Feshbach insists, Russian HIV data on both the military and general society is wildly conservative: "The conclusion seems inevitable that the official numbers are understated by a factor of at least three, and possibly five times."³⁵

Feshbach sees similar trends in the armed forces of Ukraine, the Baltic states, and possibly Belarus and Moldova. Of Ukraine's situation, Feshbach wrote in a 2005 report to USAID, there has been an "accelerated decline in cohorts available for service in armed forces and security services, leading to inadequate national security."³⁶ Regionally, then, it can be convincingly argued that the non-Asian former Soviet states face severe weaknesses in their armed forces due to HIV and its companion epidemic, tuberculosis, and that the epidemics in these countries are spiraling out of control at this time, probably growing at a faster rate than anywhere else in the world.³⁷



Source: Murray Feshbach, "HIV/AIDS and the Military: Russian Worries-Real or Not But Worries," Center for Strategic and International Studies and the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 2002.

A sharp contrast can be seen in Thailand, where the military grew alarmed in 1993 when surveys of 17-yearold recruits showed an overall HIV rate of 3.7 percent, and a disturbing 12 percent HIV-positive rate among recruits from the northern provinces of the country. By 2001, the military had successfully pushed that rate down to 0.7 percent, and it has stayed low, according to Major General Suebpong Sangkaromya. The 1992 forecasts were for Thailand to suffer 9 million HIV cases by 2005, with a 15 percent GDP loss. This was prevented, according to Thailand's Senator Mechai Viravaidya, through an "In Rubber We Trust" national condom use campaign.³⁸ Sangkaromya also credits the perspective taken by the military high command: "The view of AIDS as a national security threat was key to Thailand's prompt response."³⁹

Uganda claims a similar trend, having pushed its HIV prevalence in armed forces from a 1990 level of 10 percent, to 7 percent in 2004, according to official army data. But recent studies point to higher figures, including a 2004 infection rate of 13.3 percent in Kampala police. ⁴⁰ In most of the world's armed forces, the HIV story is a sadder, graver one. For example, in March 2003, Army Commander General J. G. Chimbayo, head of the Malawi Defense Forces, said publicly that troop strength was down by more than 40 percent due to HIV deaths, with losses most acutely felt in the command-leader-ship structure.⁴¹ By 2004, according to international observers, troop strength had fallen to 50 percent of minimum capacity necessary to guarantee state security.

The first public acknowledgement of HIV's devastating toll on the Zimbabwe National Army (ZNA) came in 2004, with China's expulsion of a third of the ZNA officers sent to the People's Republic of China (PRC) for advanced training, due to their HIV infection status. Last year the Zimbabwe Ministry of Defence admitted that the ZNA infection rates are about 3 percent above the general society prevalence, which was then just above 26 percent. With HIV taking a severe toll on the military's command structure, the Ministry of Defence began offering anti-HIV drugs to infected soldiers in August 2004—medicines that are not generally available to the civilian sector.⁴²

According to the general commander of the Mozambican police, Miguel dos Santos, the country is no longer able to recruit and train police officers fast enough to replace those dying of AIDS; by the end of 2002, depletion rates exceeded training needs, and recruitment was threefold below essential needs. In a country with an adult HIV prevalence of 13.6 percent, the Ministry of the Interior acknowledged in 2003 that more than half of new recruits tested positive for infection. That is similar to published HIV rates in new military recruits: In 2002, some 1,059 of 2,500 Mozambican recruits tested HIV-positive.⁴³

The government of South Africa is in the process of transforming its previously all-Caucasian command structure into one that more closely mirrors the racial complexion of the society at large. This transformation has been difficult, in part because of Apartheid-era discrepancies in access to advanced education and technical training.⁴⁴ It is made all the more difficult by an increasing toll from HIV⁴⁵ and tuberculosis in most tiers of the hierarchy.⁴⁶ In July 2004, it was revealed that a survey of 1,089 South African National Defence Force (SANDF) members found 947 infected with HIV, for a rate of 87 percent.⁴⁷ Defence Minister Mosiuoa Lekota angrily denounced the leaked study, saying it was a voluntary survey, biased by the fact that soldiers who underwent the testing probably already suspected that they were infected.⁴⁸ At that time, Lekota revealed that 17,500 members of the SANDF's 70,000 soldiers, clerks, and civilian support staff were infected, or 25 percent.⁴⁹ In June 2005, Brigadier General Pieter Oelofse, director of medicine for the South African military, revealed that some 81 percent of South Africa's 70,000 military personnel have undergone testing: HIV/AIDS prevalence was 23 percent, slightly higher than the rate of 21.5 percent in South Africans at large in 2004.⁵⁰

Martin Schönteich, of the Pretoria-based Open Society Justice Initiative, offers estimates that infection rates in South Africa's police forces are slightly higher than those in the communities in which they reside,⁵¹ which would mean that more than 40 percent of police officers in KwaZulu Natal province are HIV-positive, with forces elsewhere in the country having lower prevalences.⁵² Though his work appears conjectural, it has not been refuted by any other studies.

In 2000, a survey of Ethiopian police officers found just 7 percent were infected, but four years later, a test of the police officers' wives found nearly a third carried HIV. Last year, all of the beds in the national police hospital were filled with AIDS patients. HIV rates are lower in nearby Eritrea, where 4.6 percent of the armed forces are infected. That is, however, nearly twice the prevalence seen in the general population.⁵³

In Africa, infection rates within military forces are generally slightly above the prevalences in general societies, according to governmental and UN reports:

- Cameroon, 2003: 9.8 percent of the armed forces tested positive for HIV, while the general prevalence was 6.9 percent.
- Ivory Coast, 2000: Some 14 percent of the armed forces tested positive for HIV, compared to a rate of 5.2 percent in the general population.
- Kenya, 2005: Testing shows that about 9.4 percent of the military's 90,000 members are infected, which is a rate significantly greater than the general population's 6.4 percent prevalence.
- Sudan, 2003: A U.S. Centers for Disease Control (CDC) survey found HIV rates in various armies based in the central and southern regions ranged from 1.6 percent to 7.2 percent. A 2002 national study estimated 2.6 percent of Sudanese adults were infected. The country is now demobilizing military forces after 21 years of civil war. No data is available regarding the wartorn Darfur region.
- Guinea, 2001: The military rate of HIV was 6.6 percent versus a rate of 2.8 percent in the general population.
- Central African Republic, 2004: 15.5 percent of armed forces tested positive for HIV while general prevalence was 13.5 percent.
- Niger, 2002: The military rate of HIV was 3.8 percent while the general rate was 1.4 percent.
- Botswana, 2005: With more than 40 percent of its armed forces and police infected with HIV, Botswana now offers anti-HIV drugs to all uniformed services personnel. In 2003, national prevalence was 32.9 percent.

The U.S. Defense Intelligence Agency estimated in 2000 that HIV prevalence in the armed forces fighting in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) ranged between 40 percent to 60 percent; in Tanzania, up to 30 percent; and in war-torn parts of West Africa (Ivory Coast and Liberia), between 10 percent and 20 percent.⁵⁴

Nothing is publicly known regarding the HIV rates within the ranks of the world's two largest military forces: the 2.5 million-strong People's Liberation Army (PLA) of China;⁵⁵ or the 1.33 million members of India's defense forces.⁵⁶ In April 2005, India's Minister of Defense Pranab Mukherjee stated that HIV/AIDS is the fifth leading cause of death among members of his armed forces.⁵⁷ There is little information on most of Asia's military and police. One of the fastest growing HIV epidemics in Asia is that of Papua New Guinea, where HIV rates are generally higher than those found elsewhere in the immediate region. This is, according to published studies, due in part to the armed force's involvement in a complicated business involving sandalwood trade, prostitution, and money-changing. The highest HIV rates can reportedly be found in towns abutting military bases, where this trade flourishes.⁵⁸

In the classic calculus of armies the world over, it is easy to replace dead recruits and infantry; a general or top technical officer, however, may represent decades of training and acquired experience. Military forces are quietly putting infected commanders on antiretroviral medicines, in hopes of buying time to train their replacements.⁵⁹ American military experience reveals the wisdom of this move, as HIV-related death rates among infected U.S. Armed Forces personnel plummeted from 40 percent during 1985–2001, to just 1.4 percent since 2001, thanks largely to treatment.⁶⁰ However, Brazilian military experience with use of these drugs to treat the estimated 1 percent of personnel in its ranks who are HIV-positive offers a stark warning: There has been a steady increase in drug resistance among recipients of the treatments with some 86 percent of soldiers reporting resistance to at least one of the powerful protease inhibitor drugs used to hold the virus at bay.⁶¹

There is no way to predict possible rates of drug resistance likely to emerge in the ranks of antiretroviral-treated African, Russian, or Asian military personnel, should the drugs become more widely available to them. There are warning signs, however. In Chicago, after just eight years of widespread use of these drugs among HIV-positive men, a third of newly infected individuals in 2004 had clinically resistant viruses, meaning they were infected with HIV strains that were originally capable of fighting off some of the drugs. In the United States, primary infections increasingly involve drug-resistant viruses: In 2001 nearly 15 percent of infections did, and that has climbed since. A study of ninety-six adults put on antiretroviral drugs in Durban, South Africa, found that within fifteen months of commencing therapy, forty-seven of the patients had to switch drugs due to viral resistance.⁶²

There are four vital conclusions that can be drawn from the available military and police information. First, in hard-hit parts of the world, the protectors of stability and security are increasingly likely to be infected or dying of AIDS, minimally at the same rate as the general adult population in the country in which they reside. As death claims ever more citizens, it will also claim more of the ranks of uniformed services, posing serious questions about law and order a decade from now in key regions.⁶³

Second, in some HIV-endemic areas—especially in the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS)—militaries and police are finding it harder to identify healthy recruits to replace the ranks of their aging and AIDSafflicted forces.⁶⁴

Third, in hopes of prolonging the lives of top members of their command structures, many uniformed services are supplying antiretroviral drugs to the upper echelons; in some cases, to all personnel. Provision of these drugs solely to upper echelons may eventually undermine rank and file morale, and could even lead to rebellion. Where these drugs are not available to the general population, this may undermine police and military authority down the road, as citizens begin to recognize the disparity in access to life-extending treatment.⁶⁵

And finally, even the life-prolonging wonders of antiretroviral drugs may be short-lived, due to the emergence of drug-resistant strains of HIV. Use of these drugs among uniformed services personnel and their families must strive to minimize treatment interruptions or switches, promoting resistant strains. Deployment must not be allowed to interrupt treatment.



UN Peacekeepers and HIV

Pursuant to UN regulations from 2001, "HIV Testing Policy for Uniformed Peacekeepers," all military personnel stationed with UN operations must be encouraged to undergo voluntary HIV screening. In addition, the roughly 65,000 peacekeepers must receive education about HIV, sexually transmitted diseases, and appropriate behaviors with civilian personnel; are given a plastic I.D. HIV/AIDS Awareness Card for Peacekeeping Operations; and are given five or six condoms weekly during foreign deployment.⁶⁶ In its new report, *On the Frontline: Making a Difference*, UNAIDS details an outreach program to both peacekeepers and regular uniformed services personnel that has directly trained 6.3 million men and women, and indirectly trained fifteen times that number.

UNAIDS Security and Humanitarian Response Project's Beneficiaries

Region	Number of Direct Beneficiaries
Africa	1,000,000
Eastern Europe and Central Asia	2,100,000
Latin America and the Caribbean	550,000
Middle East and North Africa	500,000
South Asia	2,700,000
Southeast Asia and the Pacific	150,000
Peacekeepers	500,000
Total	7,500,000

Source: "On the Frontline," UNAIDS Programme, July 2005.

Immediate indirect beneficiaries are defined as close family members. If we consider an average of four close family members linked to each direct beneficiary, the projected number of immediate indirect beneficiaries per region is as follows:

4,000,000 8,400,000 2,200,000
8,400,000 2,200,000
2,200,000
2,000,000
10,800,000
600,000
2,000,000
30,000,000

Source: UNAIDS Programme, July 2005.

Extended indirect beneficiaries are defined as people in close contact with each immediate indirect beneficiary (e.g., peers, partners, friends, etc.). If the minimal number of persons linked to each indirect beneficiary is considered to be three, the projected number of extended indirect beneficiaries per region is as follows:

Region	No. of Extended Indirect Beneficiaries
Africa	12,000,000
Eastern Europe and Central Asia	25,200,000
Latin America and the Caribbean	6,600,000
Middle East and North Africa	6,000,000
South Asia	32,400,000
Southeast Asia and the Pacific	1,800,000
Peacekeepers	6,000,000
Total	90,000,000

Source: UNAIDS Programme, July 2005.

The UN and Group of Eight (G8) states have become increasingly reliant on the use of UN peacekeepers since the end of the Cold War, and in 2005, some 75,000 of them were deployed worldwide, with 80 percent of them in Africa.⁶⁷ Most of these men and women are stationed in extremely difficult situations, often in considerable danger, and perform heroically. Nevertheless, the UN has recently been rocked by sex-related peacekeeper scandals, and several studies show that troops stationed away from their home countries are at significant risk of acquiring HIV. A Nigerian military survey, for example, finds that infection rates among soldiers who are based near their wives and homes mirror those of the society at large, meaning they are at about 5 percent. But rates among those deployed for peacekeeping operations in Sierra Leone, Liberia, and the Ivory Coast are up to three times higher.⁶⁸ Nigeria has witnessed a stark increase in "other causes" of non-combat mortality rates in its ranks over the last five years, with 43 percent of that surge ascribed to HIV. The HIV increase is largely seen among soldiers deployed for years to nearby countries as peacekeepers.⁶⁹

In May 2004, the credibility of UN peacekeepers came under fire when it was revealed that Moroccan and Uruguayan soldiers deployed under the UN in war-torn DRC were using their cash and food to coerce Congolese girls as young as thirteen into prostitution.⁷⁰ That revelation opened a dreadful window onto the behavior of some of the more than 10,000 peacekeepers based in the DRC, leading to 150 investigations by the end of 2004. Charges include pedophilia, rape, coercive sex, and prostitution.

The Congolese travesty mirrors sexual scandals associated with UN peacekeepers during the 1990s in Cambodia, the Balkans, and Eritrea/Ethiopia, though the scale of such activities in the DRC eclipses prior misconduct.

Clearly, the behavior of UN peacekeepers, particularly those deployed to areas rife with HIV, threatens to spread the pandemic, undermine the credibility of the UN system, and ultimately lessen the capacity of the UN to intervene in conflict-ridden areas of the world. It is, therefore, a threat to global security.

Relationship Between Conflict and HIV

Much of the security literature is saturated with claims that war spreads HIV, and perhaps all diseases. In the case of HIV, however, this does not seem to hold true as a general rule. As the legacies of many countries sadly show (Angola, Namibia, Cambodia, Ethiopia, Nigeria, and South Africa⁷¹), it is the peace following a long period of war that poses the greatest risk for the spread of HIV. During wartime, civilians either hunker down in their homes, or they flee the war-torn region, joining the ranks of the world's burgeoning refugee populations. Trade comes to a halt, borders lock tight, and social mobility is minimized. An Ethiopian study found no correlation between the deployment of a quarter million troops to fight Eritrea between 2001–2002 and HIV rates in their ranks.⁷²

For twenty-seven years, Angola was torn by civil war, which left the now-peaceful nation in shambles. War, however, kept HIV from Angola as most forms of trade and travel, both within the country and across borders, were nearly impossible for three decades. But since the end of the war in 2002, the borders have opened, trade is quickening, and HIV rates in the military are rising. A 2003 survey conducted by the Angolan armed forces in collaboration with the U.S. Department of Defense found that less than 1 percent of soldiers based in the interior of the country were HIV-positive, while soldiers positioned on the borders had prevalences of 6 percent to 11 percent. The overall army prevalence in 2003 was 4.5 percent.⁷³ It is in the euphoria of peace, with the demobilization of thousands of combatants, return of refugees, opening of borders, and sudden influx of trade, that HIV is spread.⁷⁴

A key exception to this relationship between conflict and HIV is warfare that promotes rape as a weapon, or a "release" for male soldiers.⁷⁵ For example, a recent study of women who were raped during the 1994 Rwanda genocide shows that nearly 80 percent of them are today HIV-positive.⁷⁶ Similarly, a survey of pregnant women in parts of northern Uganda where, for two decades, the Lord's Resistance Army (LRA) committed atrocities, including rapes, finds female infection rates are double those in the rest of Uganda. The overall infection rate for the DRC seems to have remained at about 5 percent throughout the bloody war and involves combatants from all over Africa.⁷⁷ However, infection rates among female child soldiers and rape victims are far higher.⁷⁸ Anecdotal evidence compiled by the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) indicates more girls pressed into "service" for the various combatants were raped, and significant numbers of the rape victims are now HIV-positive. In his seminal new book, *Children at War*, P.W. Singer says some 80 percent of recently repatriated female child soldiers in northern Uganda are infected with a sexually transmitted diseases, including HIV, and about half of the rape victims who survived the Sierra Leone civil war are HIV-infected.

The modern HIV pandemic was born from such mass rape, carried out in the early 1970s by Uganda's Idi Amin regime, first against targeted ethnic groups in southern Uganda, and then against women in Tanzania's Bukoba District.⁷⁹

Finally, the uncertainty and fear that pervades regions besieged by conflict promotes a social focus on "today": The future becomes almost unimaginable in a world where land mines and crossfire can snuff out innocent life in an instant. In such an atmosphere, it is almost impossible to give personal priority to a threat that, like HIV, will not manifest itself for a decade. Researchers working in areas of the world that are newly experiencing peace argue this "today" focus persists in societies long after the threat of conflict has dissipated.⁸⁰
Accusation as Weapon

State conflict has ensued from claims of the deliberate spread of HIV. For example, in April 2004, the Indian government charged that "promiscuous Pakistanis" were deliberately spreading HIV in Kashmir as a form of Islamic "jihad terrorism."⁸¹ Also last year, Israeli Defense Forces arrested Rami Hafez Abdullah, charging he was a member of the Palestinian militant group Fatah Tanzim and was planning to mount a suicide attack using a bomb to scatter HIV-infected blood in a crowded area.⁸²

Tensions have been very high between Libya and Bulgaria since 1999, when the Libyan government accused five Bulgarian nurses and a Palestinian doctor of deliberately infecting 426 children with HIV. The nurses have been imprisoned for nearly six years, and the Libyan courts sentenced them to death by firing squad in May 2004. The sentencing follows confessions, which Bulgaria, the EU, and the United States insist were extracted under torture. In April 2005, Libya was reported to be considering a trade embargo against Bulgaria, blocking all petroleum exports to that country. Libyan leader Moammar Qaddafi insists that the nurses, acting under orders from the U.S. CIA and Israeli intelligence, injected HIV into the children, who were all in a particular hospital for other health reasons. Bulgaria counters that Libya failed to screen its blood transfusion supply for HIV contamination, and lacks sufficient supplies of sterilized instruments and syringes in its hospitals. Earlier this year, a group of anonymous Libyan physicians posted on the Internet what they claimed was evidence that their government was responsible for the children's infections. Qaddafi has offered Bulgaria a way out of this diplomatic standoff: The nurses will be freed if the Bulgarian government pays to the families of the 426 children as much money (\$2.7 billion) as Libya paid the victims of the 1988 plane bombing over Lockerbie, Scotland, which was allegedly committed by Libyan secret service agents.⁸³

As these cases illustrate, HIV can be used as an instrument of terror or diplomatic stand-off, even without evidence. The extraordinary stigma attached to HIV, a sexually transmitted virus, guarantees it will continue to carry special weight in battles of words, minds, and political power.

Verification

The use of so-called DNA fingerprinting has revolutionized forensic investigations in the wealthy world, offering investigators a reliable way to trace criminals and exonerate false suspects. In a security context, verification is a vital tool that can both dissuade false accusations and identify genuine culprits. Refinements in the analysis of HIV strains, samples of which are banked at the Los Alamos National Laboratory, now allow scientists to identify changes in the evolution of the virus, dating back to the earliest sample found in blood stored in the Congo in 1959.

Scientists divide all known HIV strains into three groups, with all the pandemic strains lumped into one group, dubbed M for Main, and subdivided further into 10 sub-groups, or clades, designated A thru H, and J and K. HIV is a rapidly mutating and adaptable virus, so there is nothing stagnant about these clades: They are in states of constant evolution. It is, therefore, possible to follow the viruses' evolutionary trajectories, identifying which viral subtype spawned which other forms of HIV. In recent years, so-called recombinant strains have emerged, representing mixes of two or more clades. These might be designated recombinant A/E, indicating the HIV strain probably resulted from a person being infected with two different kinds of HIV, which then mixed genetically to spawn a new—recombined—viral strain.

Scientists have so refined this technology that they can now, in many cases, pinpoint not only the evolutionary trajectories of various HIV strains and clades, but also show how these strains are moving around the world.⁸⁴

Were the Libyan government willing to comply, a study of the HIV strains found in the 426 infected children might offer proof of their origin. If the strains differ markedly from variants found in Bulgaria, Libyan officials would need to explain from whence the nurses allegedly obtained the viruses they are purported to have injected into the children. If the strains match those found in 1997–98 blood supplies in Libya, this would constitute significant evidence that lack of sterile practices and blood screening inside Libya's healthcare system were responsible.

Using these genetic techniques, researchers have proven that the rapidly growing HIV epidemic in the former Soviet Union—particularly Russia, Ukraine, and the Baltic states—is very new and is being spread by a direct-injection method that minimizes mutation of the virus. Nearly all of the HIV viruses circulating in that region are of the A clade, closely match one another genetically, were introduced into the area in 1996–97, and are being spread through injection by drug users. There is no molecular evidence indicating that new forms of HIV are getting into the region from outside. Nor is there significant evidence of accelerated genetic divergence of HIV caused by widespread sexual transmission of the virus (sexually transmitted viruses must mutate and adapt in order to get through the protective mucosa of the genitals).

From a verification point of view, the HIV epidemic in the former Soviet states is a domestic crisis that may well pose security threats to the region, but cannot be ascribed to outside forces.

In contrast, the molecular evidence paints a very different picture for Asia, where several different clades, and unique recombinations of those clades, are now in circulation in an area spanning from eastern India to southern Vietnam. Several research teams have proven that these various HIV strains can be tracked along four major routes, all originating in Burma. One B/C recombined HIV type can be found along a route from the forest regions of eastern Burma, spreading up into Yunnan, China. A second unique B/C recombinant strain follows the same route, and continues up to Xinjiang, China. A third E-type of HIV follows a path from Burma, through Laos, to northern Vietnam, and Guanxi, China. And a fourth group of three clades and a B/C recombinant travel from western Burma to Manipur, India.⁸⁵



Source: UN Office on Drugs and Crime.

Surveys conducted at significant risk inside Burma show that these various types of HIV are concentrated in key population groups in the country, with the highest infection rates seen in prostitutes (about half of whom are infected) and heroin users (with infection rates as high as 77 percent in northern Burma). The HIV cases and the specific HIV subtypes cluster in opium poppy-growing regions and then travel along heroin-smuggling routes across Asia.⁸⁶ Burma (also known as Myanmar) is a failed state, rife with civil war, and rival gangs of drug, gem, and sex-slave smugglers. It ranked as the world's top opium producer until 2003, when Afghanistan eclipsed Burmese production levels. And, along the heroin routes, it may be the greatest contributor of new types of HIV in the world.⁸⁷ Only one outbreak of HIV in a region spanning from Kazakhstan to southern Vietnam has a genetic fingerprint pointing to an origin outside of Burma, namely the Henan, China, outbreak that is linked to illegal blood sales and transfusion practices.

Movement of HIV in Asia®						
•Route 1:	Eastern Burma to Yunnan Province, with initial spread of subtype B, C, later CRF07_BC, CRF08_B/C					
•Route 2:	Eastern Burma to Yunnan, north and west to Xinjiang, CRF07_BC					
•Route 3:	Burma and Laos, through north Vietnam to Guangxi, subtype E					
•Route 4:	Western Burma, India-Burma border to Manipur, subtypes C, B, E, B/C recombinants					

Source: C. Beyrer, "Overland heroin trafficking routes and HIV spread in South and Southeast Asia."

The genetic HIV evidence is a smoking gun, fingering Burma. The Burmese HIV contribution to much of Asia poses a clear security threat to the region.⁸⁹



recombined forms of the virus move in and out of Burma along heroin- and opium-trafficking routes. The various clade types of HIV and unknown recombined forms (URF) are concentrated among the country's IV-drug users and prostitutes.

Source: Yutaka Takebe et al., "High prevalence of diverse forms of HIV-1 intersubtype recombinants in Central Myanmar: Geographical hot spots of extensive recombination," *AIDS*, 17, 2003, pp. 2077–87.

Ten years ago, an American research team used genetic fingerprinting to prove that Uruguayan members of the UN peacekeeping force stationed in Cambodia acquired a unique A/E recombinant form of the virus, and then passed it along upon return to Uruguay. This verified that the Uruguayan peacekeepers were engaged in misconduct in Cambodia, and presented concern for the security of their home nation upon their return. Similarly, about 5 percent of infected U.S. military personnel have forms of the virus not typically found in America. These soldiers and sailors were deployed overseas, particularly in peacekeeping operations.⁹⁰

Africa's epidemic is more difficult to track genetically because it is much older, and an enormous diversity of clades and recombinants are in circulation. The most perplexing situation is that of the DRC, where war has

raged for years, engaging military forces from all over the continent and peacekeepers drawn from the world at large. Scientists say it is much too dangerous for them to work in the DRC, so samples of HIV strains are not readily available. Still, the DRC is known to be a mixing pot for HIV, with dozens of unique forms of the virus circulating in the vast nation.⁹¹ And, as was the case a decade ago with peacekeepers in Cambodia, genetic analysis of HIV strains found among the soldiers working in the DRC under the blue UN flag could offer irrefutable evidence of their misconduct. Further, using such genetic fingerprinting might well dissuade future misconduct among UN peacekeepers, as the potential of being caught and punished would clearly loom.

The use of HIV genetics as a form of verification, or to track the spread of HIV, is currently limited by the way blood samples are collected from infected people around the world. Most sampling is done by scientists who are seeking to answer different questions, and the researchers who actually perform genetic studies are not usually the same individuals that collect samples. Funding should be made available to support targeted collection and analysis of samples. Scientists engaged in such efforts would require protection—such as that currently provided for UN weapons inspectors—as the regions most likely responsible for promulgating and spreading new forms of HIV tend to be among the world's top danger zones.

There would be an added benefit to targeting funding to such efforts: Understanding the overall evolution of HIV. The virus mutates at a very high rate, and since its emergence into human beings several decades ago, HIV has burst outwards in a virtual dandelion of genetic branches. At this time, no scientist can say where this evolution is headed, or what new attributes the virus might one day acquire. The virus' evolution bears close scrutiny.

Social Instability: Security and Afflicted States



Source: U.S. Agency for International Development.

The discussions above already defined the uniformed services and verification issues pertinent to territorial integrity and national sovereignty, relevant to both countries with large epidemics and those less afflicted by the pandemic. Political threats to endemic states might best be characterized as questions of internal stability. Many nations have responded to HIV with this concern chiefly in mind, prompting actions that were directed not against the virus, but the people infected with HIV. Over the last two decades, this has resulted in numerous egregious violations of the personal, civil, and community rights of both the people who were living with HIV and their families and colleagues.

In many countries today, AIDS activists continue to be treated as threats to the state, facing imprisonment and social isolation. Merely drawing attention to the existence of AIDS has been considered a threat to national security. For example, when word leaked to the international media of blood donors suffering from AIDS in China's Henan province, the primary concern expressed by Chinese leaders was best summarized by Deputy Minister of Health Yin Dakui in a 2001 statement that leaders "are worried that, once the problem is revealed, it will harm their social and economic development." When, subsequently, the Pandora's Box of Henan's AIDS outbreak was opened, concern about stability shifted to fear for the political survival of the province's Communist Party leadership.⁹²

Because of this type of legacy, there is an understandable reluctance within the community of AIDS-related organizations and patient representatives to label any aspect of the epidemic a "security threat." As vital as the human rights agenda is in the HIV pandemic, however, it ought not be permitted to befuddle attention to security.

The most obvious political dimension of security is in regard to the lives of nations' leaders, as parliamentarians, cabinet members, ministers, and military leaders succumb to AIDS. These cases are usually left unacknowledged—the deceased are listed as victims of tuberculosis, "prolonged illness," or other diagnoses that avoid the stigmatization of AIDS. To date, no head of state has officially been designated an AIDS death. Nevertheless, AIDS is taking its toll in the ranks of politicians, depleting nations of seasoned leaders and institutional memories. For example, between 1964 and 1984, Zambia held fourteen by-elections for reason of the deaths of incumbents (and thirty-two for other political reasons). In 1984, Zambia officially noted its first AIDS case, and between that time and 2003, the number of necessary by-elections soared to 102; thirty-nine of them due to the death of an incumbent.⁹³ Each of these special elections represented the loss of political experience and enormous monetary expense to the government. The Institute for Democracy in South Africa has published long lists of similar figures for countries all over sub-Saharan Africa.⁹⁴

The civil service ranks are also being thinned, rendering some previously rocky bureaucracies marginally functional. Surviving civil servants are likely to suffer frequent absenteeism due to funerals and the exigencies of caring for relatives, or rearing the children of deceased family members.⁹⁵ UNAIDS has documented the steady erosion of key civil service sectors in sub-Saharan Africa in numerous publications from the agency, especially noting the depleted ranks of teachers, hospital workers, and finance agency employees.



In the long run, the most profound challenge to state stability will probably be the result of the same demographic change produced by the fourteenth century Black Death: the "chimney effect." Because HIV is a sexually transmitted disease, it is taking its greatest tolls among men and women aged twenty to fifty years, carving out the lives of nations' productive labor forces, parents, leaders, and trained professionals. The older dependent population remains comparatively intact. And below age twenty, there is the youth bulge. Children and adolescents outnumber adults. Overall life expectancy rolls backwards. And an increasing percentage of the youth bulge consists of orphans who have lost one or both parents to HIV.

In a 2003 speech, Secretary of State Collin Powell gave his opinion of how HIV is reshaping the demographies of hard-hit countries: "It's a foreign policy issue not just because of this statistic dealing with loss of life. It's loss of hope, it's the destruction...of whole families where you have generations wiped out. And the generation that's most critical is the middle generation.... In the absence of that generation, wealth is lost to the country, hope is lost, families are broken, and orphans are created. It is every bit as much a crisis as Iraq or any other crisis that you might choose to point out. President Bush understood this clearly."⁹⁶

In 2004, South Africa lost 100,000 more people to HIV than the total still missing or known to have died in the December 26, 2004, Indian Ocean earthquake and tsunami.⁹⁷



Sources: Nicholas Eberstadt, Experts' Study Group on HIV and National Security, July 28–29, 2004. Council on Foreign Relations. With permission from author.

Nicholas Eberstadt, a scholar at the American Enterprise Institute, argues that declining life expectancy constitutes one of the most important threats to the security of hard-hit countries, as it is a marker of diminishing state capacity. He offers a comparison of male deaths in France prior to, and during World War II, to male deaths in Zimbabwe before widespread HIV infection, and in 1997, when AIDS was beginning to claim significant death tolls. When comparing age groups, death distributions in pre-war France and pre-AIDS Zimbabwe tracked in parallel. At the peak of WWII, in contrast, France's males aged fifteen to twenty-five suffered a tremendous death toll. In 1997, Zimbabwe death rates in males under twenty-five exceeded the country's pre-AIDS rates, but only slightly. Death rates among men and women aged twenty-nine to fifty-four, however, soared, and surpassed French World War II deaths.⁹⁸



Source: World Population Prospects: The 1996 revision. United Nations Population Division, 1996.

According to the U.S. Census Bureau, forty nations will have declining life expectancies by 2010; in thirty-five of them, HIV will be the primary cause. Twenty-five sub-Saharan African nations will have significantly reduced life expectancies, compared to their 1990 levels. Eight Caribbean nations and seven members of the CIS will also see their life expectancies fall, compared to 1990 levels, some of them due to AIDS. It may not always be possible to tease the impact of HIV out from the toll taken by its companions: tuberculosis, malaria, and general poverty. But it is noteworthy that the key reversals seen in Africa commenced between 1985–90, when the first great wave of HIV swept through the region.⁹⁹

U.S. Census Bureau Current Projections										
SUB-SAHARAN AFRICA	ANGOLA	BENIN	BOTSWANA	BURKINA FASO	CAMEROON	CENTRAL AFRICAI REPUBLIC	N Congo	IVORY COAST	DJIBOUT	
1990	36.7	49.1	63.8	46.8	50.1	48.5	52.6	47	43.8	

Countries facing long-term decline in life expectancy at hirth (1990 vs. 2010).

				Bollina					
	ANGOLA	BENIN	BOTSWANA	FASO	CAMEROON	REPUBLIC	CONGO	COAST	DJIBOUT
1990	36.7	49.1	63.8	46.8	50.1	48.5	52.6	47	43.8
2010	35	47.9	26.7	43.5	47.9	41	47	41.7	43.4
	ERITREA	ETHIOPIA	GABON	GHANA	KENYA	LESOTHO	MALAWI	MOZAMBIQUE	NAMIBI
1990	51.8	45.6	58.1	56.3	53.1	44.5	43.3	45.2	60.6
2010	48.9	40	52.9	55.6	43.6	36.5	36.9	32.4	33.8
	NIGERIA	RWANDA	SO. AFRICA	SWAZILAND	TANZANIA	TOGO	ZAMBIA	ZIMBABWE	
1990	52.6	46.2	62.8	65.1	49.9	56.6	39.4	60.6	
2010	47.3	38.7	36.5	33	44.6	50.7	34.4	34.6	
			DOMINICAN						
			DOMINICAN	CRENADA	CUVANA				20
1000	LT 2	72 1	70	GRENADA 44 0	4/ 5	47 5	72 0		0
2010	45.8	71.2	<u> </u>	66.7	57 1	67.5	72.7	64.5	
2010	00.0	/1.2		00.5	37.1	02.2	/2.1	04.0	
	AZERBAIJAN	BELARUS	RUSSIA	TAJIKISTAN	TURKMENISTAN	UKRAINE	UZBEKISTAN		
1990	68.4	70.9	68.5	67.2	64.7	69.7	67.4		
2010	66	70.6	68.3	66.5	63.7	68.5	66.2		
	NAURU								
1990	66.7								
2010	64.6								

Source: U.S. Census Bureau, International Data Base, http://www.census.gov/cgi-bin/ipc/agggen.

In Malawi, for example, life expectancy by 2000 had fallen to the country's 1969 level, essentially reversing thirty years' worth of development investment. Zimbabwe has witnessed a dramatic reversal in life expectancy: A child born in the country in 1970 faced an average life expectancy of fifty-six years. By 2002, that life expectancy had fallen to a grim thirty-three years, a loss of twenty-three years. In the same period, also large-ly due to HIV/AIDS, Zambia lost 32.4 years of life expectancy; Botswana sixteen years; and Lesotho lost 14.4 years. Such declines, in the absence of war, are unprecedented in human history. Only the post–Cold War declines in male life expectancies in the former Soviet Union nations can compare.



Source: Bicego, G., Health Transition Review, Suppl. 2 to Vol. 7, 1997, pp. 7-22.



Source: Bicego, G., Health Transition Review, Suppl. 2 to Vol. 7, 1997, pp. 7-22.

The epidemic has also reversed gains made in infant and child mortality in many countries, according to the U.S. Census Bureau. By 2002, for example, infant mortality in Haiti had increased by 6.2 percent due to HIV; mortality rates for children under five years old had jumped 10.5 percent. In South Africa, infant mortality increased 20.6 percent; child mortality, 35.9 percent. And in hardest-hit Botswana, those mortality figures soared by 44.8 percent for infants; 76.5 percent for children under five. Few of these babies and tod-dlers have died of HIV infection; rather, they have suffered from a host of poverty-related illnesses and deprivations due to the loss of their parents, or family impoverishment by AIDS.

INCREASES IN UNDER 5-YEAR-OLD CHILD, AND INFANT, MORTALITY DUE TO AIDS 2002

Country	% Increase Infant	% Increase Child
Botswana	44.8	76.5
Ethiopia	12.2	20
Malawi	18.9	29.7
So. Africa	20.6	35.9
Haiti	6.2	10.5
Cambodia	3.8	7.0

Source: Karen Stanecki, U.S. Census Bureau, 2002.

As horrible as those numbers are, the Census Bureau forecasts much worse outcomes for 2012 for the African countries, with South African infant mortality jumping by 33.7 percent due to HIV, and child mortality by 57 percent. In Botswana, those hideous figures display a 58.8 percent increase for infant mortality and a 100.1 percent increase for children.

INCREASES IN UNDER 5-YEAR-OLD CHILD, AND INFANT, MORTALITY DUE TO AIDS 2012

Country	% Increase Infant	% Increase Child
Botswana	58.8	100.1
Ethiopia	16.9	27.5
Malawi	24.7	57.0
So. Africa	33.7	57.0
Haiti	6.6	11.3
Cambodia	3.4	6.0

Source: Karen Stanecki, U.S. Census Bureau, 2002.

In nations that have completed at least one significant wave of the pandemic, the HIV tsunami has already left in its wake 15 million orphans, and will have generated by some estimates 40 million to 45 million children who have lost one or both of their parents to the disease by 2010.¹⁰⁰ In poor countries, where even before the

pandemic millions of children lost at least one parent before reaching adulthood, there has been a net increase in the percentage of children who are orphans, with the bulk of them so-called AIDS orphans—a phrase human rights advocates abhor on the grounds that it stigmatizes these children.

For example, in 1990, only 7 percent of all children in Botswana were orphans, but by 2003, one out of five children in the country were orphans and 77 percent of all orphans had lost one or both parents to HIV. The government reckons that by 2010, one out of four children will be orphans. Even in South Africa, where the epidemic is newer than in Botswana and claims about half as much of the population percentage, the number of orphans is soaring. In 1990, about one out of five children will be orphans. In 2003, about half of South Africa's orphans had lost a parent to HIV, according to the UN Development Programme (UNDP).¹⁰¹



Source: UNAIDS/UNICEF, Children on the Brink, 2003.

Recalling the astounding impact the chimney effect and orphans burden had on Europe following the Black Death, it seems fair to assume sub-Saharan Africa and, in the more distant future, pockets of Asia and the CIS will reel from this demographic assault.¹⁰² Most of the countries now slammed by HIV already had youth bulges before the virus arrived, meaning a disproportionate percentage of the population were adults aged fifteen to twenty-nine years, and children. HIV is pushing exaggeration of the youth-bulge effect on these societies, especially among adolescent age groups.¹⁰³ In 1975, only seventeen countries in the world had youth bulges so severe that more than half their population fell in the fifteen to twenty-nine years old adult bracket. Today, thirty-seven countries have such severe distributions, nearly all of them in sub-Saharan Africa. Several studies show that countries that had such radically large youth bulges in 1990–2000 were three times more likely to suffer civil wars, coups, or armed insurrections.¹⁰⁴

Population Action International recently identified a pattern of instability associated with such radical changes in societies, published in *The Security Demographic: Population and Civil Conflict After the Cold War.*¹⁰⁵ They argue that no single demographic change, no matter how radical it may be, has proven responsible in the post–Cold War world for destabilizing countries or regions. Rather, it is various combinations of three key population issues and their relative severity that predicts instability: a youth bulge, rapid urbanization into underdeveloped cities, and poor crop and/or fresh water production. In most populations, all three of these potential stressors are becoming less dangerous, thanks to economic improvements and the strengthening of civil societies. But in the poorest parts of the world, the reverse is the case: All of the stressors are becoming increasingly pronounced. HIV's chief impact on domestic and regional security in these areas, then, is as a contributor to the already deeply challenged social dynamic.

A survey of child soldiers conducted in 2002 by the International Save the Children Alliance in the DRC, Sudan, and Colombia found that most of the youngsters successfully recruited came from impoverished households headed either by another child or a single mother.¹⁰⁶ The vast majority of the child soldiers were either abandoned by their parents or orphaned. Development expert Anthony Stahelski has surveyed the backgrounds of individuals involved in such terrorist groups as the Bader Meinhoff Gang of Germany, Italy's Red Brigades, and more recent groups associated with hijackings and terrorism. The vast majority of the participants in such groups, he argues, come from homes in which they were either abandoned or orphaned by loss of a father figure. He argues that many of these individuals joined their respective group in search of a substitute family.¹⁰⁷

There is considerable debate regarding the coping mechanisms of the current flood of AIDS orphans and their likelihood of being forced into lives of deprivation, even crime.¹⁰⁸ Geoff Foster and his colleagues in Zimbabwe, for example, insist that extended family mechanisms in that country have largely succeeded in absorbing orphaned children, and studies in several other countries suggest that older children are managing to raise siblings in parentless households without resorting to criminal activities.¹⁰⁹ But Kalanidhi Subbarao and World Bank colleagues have shown that the orphan crisis has created a massive shock to the economies in hard-hit communities. For example, five years ago, 27 percent of families in Uganda were fostering orphaned children, causing a reduction in household savings and investment of 33 percent. The Bank estimates the orphan burden in Burundi and Uganda is costing the countries 2.5 percent of their GDP growth annually. Were governments in poor countries to offer children orphaned by HIV direct subsidies, the impact would lead to bankruptcy. For example, the Bank group found that a modest subsidy of ten cents a day for each child orphaned by AIDS in Malawi would cost the government 6 percent of total GDP annually.¹¹⁰

Prostitution is criminal activity in most countries, and there is striking evidence that orphaned girls as young as ten or eleven years are being forced by adult caretakers into lives of prostitution. Often described as a "vic-timless crime," prostitution is overlooked in many databases on the fate of children orphaned by HIV, but it is apparent that these girls are, themselves, the victims, as they are compelled into sexual activity with adult men, in many cases two or three decades their seniors, and are more likely to become HIV-positive than their non-orphan peers.¹¹¹ A UNICEF study in Zimbabwe, for example, finds orphaned girls are three times more likely to be infected with HIV than age-matched non-orphans.¹¹² If any crime has increased as a direct result of AIDS orphaning, it is adult male predatory sexual activity directed at pre-adolescent and teenage girls.¹¹³

A dramatic demographic bulge in the child and adolescent populations of societies need not directly contribute terrorist operatives or child soldiers to the world in order to represent a challenge to local stability.¹¹⁴ In the absence of sufficient parents, teachers, and productive labor force to feed, educate, protect, and guide young-sters, their sheer numbers may prove overwhelming for forces of social order and civil society, particularly if those forces are also stressed by food shortages and rapid urbanization.¹¹⁵ In 2002, the UN's Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) estimated AIDS had cumulatively claimed the lives of seven million agricultural workers, nearly all of them in Africa.¹¹⁶

The 2002 drought across much of southern Africa brought on a famine that was, according to numerous studies,¹¹⁷ grossly exacerbated by the HIV pandemic, as families and villages were less able to cope. The concept of "new variant famine," widely used to describe this link between drought, HIV, and starvation, has recently received a skeptical reappraisal.¹¹⁸ Some studies show, however, that families hard-hit by AIDS tend to grow crops closer to home and to focus on those that require the least physical exertion to cultivate and reap.¹¹⁹ Summarizing the impact of HIV on Zimbabwe's agriculture and economy, the country's minister for public service, labor, and social welfare said, in 2004, "there is no doubt that the economic hardships, high poverty levels, and the HIV and AIDS epidemic are reinforcing each other. The HIV, AIDS, and poverty nexus therefore remains the greatest development challenge."¹²⁰

UNAIDS Programme Executive Director Peter Piot added, "The majority of African countries worst-hit by HIV/AIDS are also those heavily reliant on agriculture. For many rural households in these countries, AIDS has turned what used to be a food shortage into a food crisis."¹²¹ The World Food Program and the UN secretary-general's special envoy for humanitarian needs in southern Africa also ascribe the incapacity to cope with droughts across southern Africa in 2005 to the region's HIV/AIDS epidemic.



Source: World Bank/UNAIDS, Modeling the Impact of HIV/AIDS on Education Systems, 2002.

By the end of 2006, at least eleven African countries will have lost in excess of 10 percent of their work forces due to AIDS, an astounding figure that implies stark economic consequences.¹²³ The economic impact of HIV on hard-hit societies would seem intuitively obvious, until the South African paradox is revealed. Despite having about one out of every four adults aged fifteen to forty-nine infected with HIV, a rising death toll, and no real access to life-sparing anti-HIV drugs, the economy of that nation is booming. The Bureau for Economic Research at Stellenbosch University estimates that HIV has diminished the country's GDP by only 0.3 percent—a sum more than offset by growth in the service and industrial sectors. South Africa has had high unemployment for decades, and the government of Thabo Mbeki has not generated significant numbers of jobs. It would seem, then, that the people worst afflicted with HIV, and the unemployed, are not key to South Africa's economic vitality. This similar, and troubling, paradigm may hold true across several HIV-afflicted areas.



In contrast, in 2002, President Yoweri Museveni announced that AIDS and malaria cost Uganda more than a billion dollars annually, or one-sixth of its GDP. The AIDS-specific cost to Uganda was pegged at \$702 million per year.¹²⁴

The World Bank's 2005 Global Economic Forecast predicts sub-Saharan Africa will have a net per capita GDP growth of 1.6 percent between 2006 and 2015, versus a world growth GDP of 2.1 percent. And over the same time period, the number of people living in acute poverty, on less than one dollar a day, will increase from 227 million in 1990 to 340 million in 2015. The number of people in the region living on less than two dollars a day will also increase substantially. The overall picture painted by numerous forecasters is of a world in which the disparities between rich and poor magnify, both within countries and between regions of the world, resulting in a steady increase in the numbers of desperately impoverished people in the world.¹²⁵

A consortium of analysts from UNAIDS, the World Bank, the UNDP, and Royal Dutch/Shell recently published *AIDS in Africa: Three Scenarios to 2025*, offering grim forecasts for the continent's epidemic. In a best-case scenario, in which external donors provide massive resources, afflicted countries radically restructure not only health programs, but their entire development apparatuses, and 70 percent of those who need it receive anti-HIV drug treatment, state security in the region is stable, economies avoid downward spirals, and 43 million would-be AIDS cases are averted. In a worst-case scenario, most African governments resist fundamental structural change, external donor support stagnates at current levels, fewer than 20 percent of those who need it receive AIDS treatment, and the outcome is dire. Life expectancies continue to plummet, economies tailspin and cannot recover, government institutions are overwhelmed, and much of the region becomes unstable.¹²⁶

That HIV is hitting hardest in precisely the same areas most afflicted by dire poverty may make it impossible to observe direct disease impact on most local and regional economies.¹²⁷ Nevertheless, the pandemic is now, and it will be to a greater degree in the future, pouring salt on economic wounds and exacerbating widening chasms in wealth and food security.¹²⁸ Further, HIV's presence dissuades outside investment, as few companies are interested in building operations in a region where labor productivity and costs are so dramatically affected by disease and death.¹²⁹

The Threats to Relatively Less-afflicted States

The Canadian-owned Placer Dome mining corporation is finding it more costly and difficult to extract gold from the lodes of South Africa. Economic analysis shows that if the company simply continues business as usual, the cost of gold production will increase over the next five years by \$10 an ounce. If, in contrast, the company spends money to put its HIV-infected workers on anti-viral drugs, the future cost of gold will rise by \$3 an ounce. Overall mining costs in South Africa, alone, will increase by \$250 million over the next five years due to HIV, according to the country's mining trade groups. Whether or not mining companies offer treatment to their employees, their industry is hardest-hit by HIV: The undiscounted cost of prevalent infections in 2006 is forecast to hit 18.1 percent of payroll costs.¹³⁰

In 2001, the International Crisis Group predicted that HIV will severely reduce access to key resources in Africa: petroleum, gold, diamonds, uranium, platinum, cobalt, and copper. Russia is already experiencing serious labor shortages in its mining and petroleum sectors, which are expected to be exacerbated by its rapidly shrinking population size and reduced male life expectancy, some of it due to HIV/AIDS. In Africa, mining and natural resources constitute highly significant contributions to national GDPs and foreign exchange—as much as half of a country's GDP in some cases.¹³¹

The NIC estimates that U.S. shifts away from strategic dependency on Middle Eastern oil supplies will elevate the importance of African petroleum, with perhaps a quarter of all oil entering the U.S. market by 2015 coming from Angola, Nigeria, Congo-Brazzaville, Gabon, Cameroon, and Equatorial Guinea.¹³² Gulf of Guinea oil supplies, estimated to equal 1.8 billion barrels, have become of such strategic importance that consumer nations, including the United States and China, are worried about the complex disputes in the region over maritime boundaries and security. The gulf is already an area rife with piracy and maritime dispute.¹³³

Genuine security concerns related to HIV have come from many other quarters. For example, when al-Qaeda operatives bombed U.S. embassies in Kenya and Tanzania on August 7, 1998, more than 1000 victims of the blasts were in immediate need of blood transfusions. But lack of proper testing of the countries' blood supplies, against a background of high HIV rates in the general population, left U.S. State Department medical personnel deeply concerned about how to avoid transfusing the virus into embassy personnel and staff.¹³⁴

With U.S. and NATO troops stationed in countries all over the world, HIV can pose a threat to their survival and safety, whether acquired in blood transfusions, through sexual activity, or in exposure to contaminated needles and medical equipment.

The 9/11 Commission recently warned the U.S. Congress: "International terrorist organizations continue to use Africa as a safe haven, staging area, or transit point to target U.S. interests. In general, the international terror threat against the U.S. and local national interests is likely to continue to grow in several parts of Africa because of porous borders, lax security, political instability, and a lack of state resources and capacities."¹³⁵ According to the U.S. Department of Defense, about a quarter of the insurgency fighters captured in Iraq in

the spring of 2005 came from Africa, primarily the western Sahel region. The U.S. military is training counterinsurgency forces in that region, as well as in the Horn of Africa.¹³⁶

Operatives for al-Qaeda, Hezbollah, Hamas, the Provisional IRA, and dozens of other terrorist organizations find destabilized African countries ideal settings for arms trading, and use diamonds as their untraceable, easily transported currency.¹³⁷ To the degree that HIV contributes to destabilization in the region, the pandemic may enhance such terrorist opportunities. Though some observers have warned of widespread recruitment activities by terrorists in AIDS-ravaged areas of Africa,¹³⁸ there is absolutely no evidence at this time linking such groups as children orphaned by AIDS or any other HIV/AIDS-related group to any terrorist organization or movement.

Security concerns should not be limited to the direct threat of terrorism, however. The UN secretary-general's high-level panel on threats, challenges, and change issued its report on December 1, 2004, entitled *A More Secure World: Our Shared Responsibility.* The report stipulated that HIV/AIDS constituted a threat to global stability and security, noting: "Poverty, infectious disease, environmental degradation, and war feed one another in a deadly cycle. Poverty...is strongly associated with the outbreak of civil war. Diseases such as malaria and HIV/AIDS continue to cause large numbers of deaths and reinforce poverty."¹³⁹

Addressing the Global Business Coalition on HIV/AIDS, which has some 200 members drawn from Fortune 500 companies, Secretary of State Colin Powell on June 11, 2003, summarized their concerns about foreign business and trade operations: "You assembled here this evening in the international corporate world live every day with the human and economic costs of HIV. You have to deal with the shortage of skilled labor overseas. You face the loss of productivity from absenteeism when your employees become ill or take time off to care for family members who are ill. You have a constant need to train new workers to replace...those who succumb to the disease. Your markets literally are dying before your eyes. AIDS has dealt devastating blows to business and investment in so many developing countries. And business investments are crucial to lifting poor nations onto the path of development and stability."

In general terms, any downturn in AIDS-hit economies threatens to reverse the impact of decades of post–Bretton Woods development investment.¹⁴⁰ While development, or the lack thereof, in the poor world may not directly impact the security of wealthy nations, this certainly represents a resounding defeat of the key feature of twentieth-century, wealthy-world foreign policies directed to the poor world. The widening gap in disability-adjusted life expectancies between the wealthy and poor worlds, clearly exacerbated by HIV, offers a serious challenge. In 2000, Japan was the longest-lived society, with a disability-adjusted life expectancy for children born that year of 74.5 years. All of the six shortest life expectancies (below thirty-five years) in 2000 were in sub-Saharan African countries, with all but one of them—Sierra Leone—having HIV prevalences above 20 percent. The U.S. Census Bureau forecasts that the gap will widen further by 2010, with Japan attaining a still longer life expectancy, and Botswana falling to just 26.7 years.¹⁴¹

General Brent Scowcroft, who twice served as U.S. national security adviser, headed up a 2004 reappraisal of the mission of the UN in the post-9/11 world. Warning that traditional notions of national security were obsolete in the age of globalization, Scowcroft urged leaders in the wealthy world to heed the dangers of failing states that are overcome by poverty and diseases. Such places have spawned conflicts, in some cases demanding the involvement of external military forces, Scowcroft asserted. A hallmark of failing states is an unraveling of capacity to respond to the essential health and food needs of the populace, with an ever-increasing linkage emerging between health and national security.

"If we want our own security concerns to be recognized by the UN, and of course we do," Scowcroft warned an American audience in 2004, "it (is) clear that we must recognize the security concerns of others, whose concerns are very different from ours. As I say, for much of the world, it is not issues of global war. It is not issues of weapons of mass destruction, attack, and so on. It's how they can continue to survive in the face of poverty, in the face of disease."¹⁴²

Thus, the wealthy world cannot impose its particular national security parameters and strategies on poorer countries. Nor can it be assumed that the security dimensions of the poor world are irrelevant to the rich world. It is increasingly apparent that a viable security paradigm for any nation must recognize that parts of the world where entire societies are comprised of families surviving on less than \$2 a day, and besieged by HIV/AIDS, correctly view the nexus of disease and poverty as their paramount national security threat.¹⁴³

Widening gaps in access to anti-HIV drugs, creating glaring differences in life expectancies for America's HIVinfected population versus the vast majority of AIDS-affected people in the world, have become pivotal sources of global political anger. Resentment is building in both middle-income and poor nations, as the wealthiest nine nations become gerontocracies, while the poorest nations witness the evaporation of previous development gains, rising foreign debts, and rising mortalities. Resentment can translate into support for anti-Americanism in many forms. In 2004, the imams of northern Nigeria, for example, convinced mothers to eschew polio vaccination for their children, on the premise that "America put HIV" in the vaccine—a successful propaganda campaign that has so far spawned resurgence of crippling polio epidemics in Nigeria and at least sixteen other predominately Muslim nations. Though many pharmaceutical companies have fought to protect high pricing schemes and patents at the expense of global access to affordable medicines, American firms have taken the brunt of the blame and been the target of special anger.

In the U.S. government, under the leadership of President George Bush, the questions of engagement in the fight against HIV/AIDS has been framed three ways: in charitable/traditional terms; in fresh multilateral terms that are also, ultimately, charitable; and in terms of a \$15 billion program that is nested—quite contrary to tradition—inside the State Department. The Bush administration's National Security Strategy stipulates that: "A world where some live in comfort and plenty, while half of the human race lives on less than \$2 a day, is neither just nor stable. Including all of the world's poor in an expanding circle of development and opportunity is a moral imperative and one of the top priorities of U.S. international policy."

Among the eight strategic actions the U.S. national security strategy calls for to implement the above "moral imperative" is to "secure public health."

Extending Life by One Year Through HAART Under Alternative Pricing Regimens: Illustrative Calculations of Cost

	Pricing Regimen	Total Treatment Cost/ Year of Additional Life
Western Pricing	\$10,000+	\$45,000+
Cipla (Government)	\$600	approx. \$3,300
Cipla (NGO)	\$350	approx. \$2,000
Clinton Foundation (announced)	\$140	approx. \$1,300
Free Handout	\$0	approx. \$670

The use of highly active antiretroviral therapy (HAART) may approach affordability and costeffectiveness if generic drugs, such as those made by Cipla of India, are used. But, when administrative and infrastructure costs are considered, even "free" treatment is costly.

ASSUMPTIONS USED:

- Discount rate of 6% per yea
- Median onset of AIDS 9 years after HIV infection
- Life expectancy after onset of AIDS averages 2 years
- Average HAART treatment begins 4 years after HIV infection
- HAART treatment extends healthy life an average of 3 years
- Administering HAART requires an average of \$150 per year in healthcare services

Sources: Nicholas Eberstadt, Experts' Study Group on HIV and National Security, July 28–29, 2004. Council on Foreign Relations. With permission from author.

In his 2002 State of the Union address, President Bush called for a \$15 billion program to combat AIDS largely on a bilateral basis in fourteen countries. The President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR) was created, eventually adding a fifteenth country (Vietnam) to its list of African and Caribbean nations. As of March 2005, PEPFAR had actually spent 3 percent of its funds, directly providing treatment to 155,000 people. In June 2005, it announced achievement of its interim target of 200,000 people in treatment. PEPFAR also boasts having provided supportive (non-medical) care for 1.7 million people affected by the epidemic, including 630,000 orphans. As currently conceived, PEPFAR will be treating 2,000,000 people by the end of 2008, and providing other types of care to 10,000,000. No other donor nation has mounted an AIDS campaign of this scale, though many have contributed to the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Malaria and Tuberculosis, which claims treatment and prevention campaigns worldwide that rival the scale of the U.S. effort.¹⁴⁴

The appropriations bill allocating PEPFAR's 2004 budget stipulated that a third of the prevention and education funds had to be spent on abstinence-promoting programs; none of the money could be spent buying sterile syringes or needles for I.V. drug users; and faith-based organizations should receive special priority for receipt of care and treatment funds. Congress has also limited the ability of the administration to direct funds to the multilateral Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, stipulating that U.S. contributions to the Global Fund must not exceed 33 percent of total donations. All of these stipulations have proven enormously controversial, both inside the United States and overseas. In terms of the "hearts and minds" aspect of U.S. foreign policy and security, the current PEPFAR approach may be a wash, though this could likely improve if Congress continues the stream of allocations and American-backed treatment becomes far more available and visible.¹⁴⁵

The congressional limitations could, of course, be overcome if other donor nations vastly increased their contributions to the Global Fund, raising the overall ceiling and thereby allowing PEPFAR to give more generously to the multilateral mechanism. If, for example, Germany, the United Kingdom, Italy, Japan, and France each doubled their current contributions, the United States would be able to increase its contribution from a 2004 level of \$458.8 million to about \$1.2 billion per year without violating the congressional ceiling of 33 percent.¹⁴⁶

According to Global Fund's Chief Executive Officer Richard Feachem, most of the wealthy states are acutely interested in supporting HIV/AIDS prevention and treatment programs in more seriously afflicted neighboring states, reflecting concerns about their own state securities. For example, Japan has bilateral programs in China, Southeast Asia, and Indonesia; Germany supports efforts in former Warsaw Pact European countries; and Italy and Spain are increasingly concerned about rising HIV rates in the Balkan nations and northern Africa.

The UN secretary-general's high-level panel on threats, challenges, and change reported that the global response to HIV/AIDS is "shockingly slow and remains shamefully ill-resourced." The panel also underscored the need to cease viewing security strictly in terms of threats to the physical boundaries or interests of specific states:

Today, more than ever before, threats are interrelated and a threat to one is a threat to all. The mutual vulnerability of weak and strong has never been clearer...the security of the most affluent state can be held hostage to the ability of the poorest state to contain an emerging disease.

Imagining the future shape of our modern pandemic, some two or three wave lengths ahead, is exceedingly difficult. If no effective vaccine or cure is found within the next twenty years, areas of the world that are now witnessing explosive epidemics, or are in their second or third waves of AIDS epidemics, may well be more deeply altered than Europe was following the Black Death. In Africa, for example, there are many features in place that mirror pre-plague Europe, including an enormous surplus of unskilled labor, lack of clear property rights for the bulk of the population, domination by tiny social elites, widespread warfare waged both by state and mercenary forces, and transition from dispersed agrarian to disastrously urbanized societies. Each of these factors was radically altered by the Black Death, and could well be reshaped by HIV.



Pakistani Soldiers Participating in UN Peacekeeping Operations in Sierra Leone in 2003.

Recommendations

It is in the security interests of the entire world to ensure that anti-HIV drugs are used properly, minimizing the potential emergence of highly drug resistant forms of the virus. Therefore:

Action One: All state strategies for the use of anti-HIV drugs must strive to minimize emergence of drugresistant strains. All states have an interest in ensuring that these imperfect drugs retain utility until alternative therapies are affordably available.

Armed and uniformed forces worldwide, including UN peacekeepers, are sustaining losses due to the pandemic, and this trend will escalate both in size and geographic dispersal. Programs aimed at preventing sexual and drug-use activities that put uniformed personnel at risk for infection, and at providing condoms and sterile needles to preclude them from passing the virus on to others, should be bolstered, and financially supported by wealthy nations. Therefore:

Action Two: Programs to educate uniformed services personnel worldwide, including police, about the risks and prevention of HIV must increase and become permanent features of military and police training. Condoms must be available to uniformed services personnel as needed. Efforts must be made to limit the length of deployment of soldiers away from their spouses and families.

Molecular epidemiology, if properly executed and funded, offers both a verification tool and a method for monitoring the evolutionary course of the virus. Therefore:

Action Three: Viral genetic fingerprinting should be used to trace the spread of HIV, identify key states or transnational forces (such as heroin smuggling) associated with spreading HIV, and ensure compliance and prosecution of misconduct among peacekeeping forces.

The paucity of reliable, meaningful data on the social, security, and economic dimensions of the HIV/AIDS pandemic is already striking. With time, the lack of baseline and comparative data will only make it more difficult for policymakers to comprehend trends in their epidemics, derive appropriate long-term security solutions, and correctly prioritize resources. Therefore:

Action Four: Governments and academic institutions must vastly increase support for ongoing analysis of the social, political, and economic impacts of the HIV/AIDS pandemic, including creation of population cohorts for decades' long scrutiny and computer modeling of options and outlooks for the future. The paucity of reliable data regarding current pandemic impacts on economic, social, and behavioral issues that might have security dimensions is a serious concern. Major scientific institutions in North America, Europe, and Japan should fund and promote such research, conducted in collaboration with researchers indigenous to hard-hit regions. Longitudinal cohort studies should be created now to track, over coming decades, key population groups, such as children orphaned by AIDS, agricultural workers, soldiers, peacekeepers, migrant workers, and miners.

The horrors of HIV might not be felt so acutely, forcing agonizing decisions for leaders the world over, were there an international commitment to blocking the further spread of the virus. Prevention efforts, generally, have taken a backseat to treatment campaigns, however, and some human rights groups have framed the question of access to life-extending medicines as the paramount AIDS issue of the day. There is at least an equally compelling argument that people have a right not to get infected in the first place, meaning that access to lifesaving education, condoms, safe needles, and possible vaccines and microbicides constitute essential human rights. Of all of the tools of prevention, the only one likely to stop the pandemic is an effective vaccine. Sadly, investment in vaccine research and development is woefully inadequate, with 2004 total spending worldwide amounting to a mere \$680 million, of which \$610 million came from public sources. Commercial-sector investment in AIDS vaccine work is extremely modest, at roughly \$50 million internationally. The U.S. government remains clearly dominant in contributions to the vaccine search, having spent \$526 million, or 80 percent of the total world vaccine effort. Fortunately, the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation in 2005 announced the creation of an enterprise initiative to tackle the quest for an AIDS vaccine, adding \$450 million to the global effort and a mechanism meant to coordinate the pursuits of various government and private initiatives. Nevertheless, the overall vaccine research effort is characterized by financial inadequacy, a serious lack of urgency, along with highly significant intellectual challenges. Therefore:

Action Five: Development of an effective, affordable, protective HIV vaccine must rank among the world's top biological research priorities. The effort lacks sufficient funding and urgency at this time.

The introduction of treatment options for HIV presents sources of both potential mitigation and exacerbation. Using antiretroviral therapy to treat specific sectors of society—including armed forces—will lengthen the wavelength phenomenon of the AIDS pandemic in those populations. That will, in turn, offer more openings for coping activities, both at the micro- and macro-levels. But, inequitable access to the medicines is already creating global tension, with poor countries angry that they cannot afford to give their people life-sparing drugs that are readily available in wealthy countries. If poor and middle-income countries now use external funds to provide such life-extending medicines to select elites, they risk creating the same tensions between haves and have-nots, domestically. On the other hand, the survival of the state may literally depend upon ensuring access to the medicines for highly skilled elites, such as military commanders, top political leaders, physicians, teachers, and key civil service sectors. Nations face tough strategic choices. Therefore:

Action Six: Though prolonging the lives of valued elite human resources must be a priority in highly afflicted states, it cannot be viewed as a sustainable policy. General public perception of elite preferential access to treatment will, over time, risk undermining state authority. States and the global community have little option but to strive for universal access to the drugs. In the long run, however, this will also prove unsatisfactory, as the drugs are imperfect, prone to selecting for resistant strains, and, even at generic pricing, are still too expensive. The world needs an entirely new wave of anti-HIV medicines, and the research and development community—both public and private—must be reenergized.

For donors, the future holds a wide range of possibilities: Either the wealthy world ignores the pandemic, hoping it never generates significant challenges to the security of their states, or they escalate commitment to the crisis. If the wealthy world opts for the latter position, the donor community must recognize that it is creating an unprecedented dependency paradigm that can be predicted to persist for at least one, and possibly more, human generations. There can be no option for suddenly cutting the funding cycle, as it would mean abruptly eliminating the pharmaceutical life-support systems for millions of people dependent on externally funded treatment. Even now, the Global Fund is unable to match some \$2 billion in commitments to countries that have met all criteria necessary for demonstrating their reliability—properly executing AIDS programs for one year—and thereby earning guarantees for ongoing support. The wealthy world's best option is to bite the bullet and spend heavily not only on HIV prevention, care, and treatment, but also on development programs aimed at bringing the poor world into the global economy, from which it may eventually derive sufficient wealth to absorb the costly exigencies of AIDS. Supporting HIV/AIDS and other disease programs alone cannot lead to eventual disengagement for donors. Few recipient countries are likely to have the financial wherewithal to eventually pick up the tab unless larger economic constraints, such as foreign debt, trade restrictions, lack of hard currency investment, and structural underdevelopment, are also addressed. Therefore:

Action Seven: The G8 and other wealthy states must increase donor support for the Global Fund and other mechanisms aimed at reducing the spread of HIV and treating AIDS in poor countries. Further, they must recognize that these donor commitments cannot be revoked at a later date, as revocation would undoubtedly result in the immediate deaths of those HIV patients who have become dependent upon the treatments.

In post-9/11 America, there is a tendency to define all national security through the prism of terrorism. That framework is overly limited even for the United States: It is an absurdly narrow template to apply to the security of most of the states of the world. At a minimum, the HIV pandemic is an enormous stressor that is aggravating laundry lists of underlying tensions in developing, devolving, and failed states. As the burden of death due to AIDS skyrockets all over the world over the next five to ten years, HIV may well take a more profound role on the security stages of many nations and present the wealthy world with a challenge, the likes of which it has never seen before. Less-afflicted states should ask themselves: What would it mean if the world of 2015 has a Russia that looks, in terms of demographics and HIV/AIDS, like Botswana today? Or an India with HIV rates in 2020 that resemble those seen today in South Africa? States that have yet to experience massive death tolls due to AIDS, but do currently have large populations of HIV-infected people, should look to the examples of hard-hit states in sub-Saharan Africa to envision how their countries will be affected, and take appropriate steps today to prevent further HIV spread and soften the blow AIDS mortalities will eventually deal them. How countries, rich and poor, frame HIV within their national security perspectives today may well determine their capacities to respond to the massive collective grief, demographic horror, and security threats AIDS will present tomorrow. Each state, rich and poor, highly afflicted and less afflicted, has genuine cause for security concerns deriving from the HIV/AIDS pandemic.

NOTES

- ¹ Markus Haacker, ed., The Macroeconomics of HIV/AIDS (Washington, DC: International Monetary Fund, 2004).
- ² L. Altman, "Gains Made to Contain AIDS, but Global Spread Goes On, UN says," New York Times, June 3, 2005, p. A10; "Progress made in the implementation of the Declaration of Commitment on HIV/AIDS," Report of the Secretary-General, UN General Assembly, Fifty-ninth Session, Agenda item 43, Doc. A/59/765, June 2, 2005.
- ³ S. Swindle, "Botswana Faces Extinction Because of AIDS," *Reuters*, July 8, 2000.
- ⁴ Strobe Talbott, "Why Washington wants SADC to act," The Daily News (Zimbabwe), June 6, 2000, p. 10.
- ⁵ Kofi Annan, "A More Secure World: Who Needs to Do What?" Lecture, Council on Foreign Relations, Washington, DC, December 16, 2004; Kofi Annan, "Courage to Fulfill our Responsibilities," The Economist, December 4, 2004, p. 23; Note by the Secretary-General, UN General Assembly, Fifty-ninth Session, Agenda item 55, Doc. A/59/565.
- ^e Richard N. Haass, The Opportunity: America's Moment to Alter History's Course (New York: Public Affairs, 2005), p. 25. Colin Powell, Speech to the Global Business Coalition on AIDS 2003 Awards for Business Excellence, June 12, 2003, see
- http://www.kintera.org/atf/cf/{EE846F03-1625-4723-9A53-B0CDD2195782}/gbc_awards_transcript_2003.pdf. * "Vice President Gore's Remarks on AIDS to UN Security Council," Remarks at the United Nations, New York, NY, January 10,
- 2000, see http://www.aegis.com/news/usis/2000/US000102.html.
- ⁹ Marcella David, "Rubber Helmets: The Certain Pitfalls of Marshaling Security Council Resources to Combat AIDS in Africa," Human Rights Quarterly, 23 (2001), pp. 560-82; UN Security Council Resolution 1308, July 17, 2000.
- ¹⁰ J. Ban, "Health as a Global Security Challenge," Seton Hall Journal of Diplomacy and International Relations, Summer/Fall 2003, pp. 19-28; Robert L. Ostergard, "Personalist regimes and the insecurity dilemma: Prioritizing AIDS as a national security threat in Uganda," in Amy Patterson, ed., The African State and the AIDS Crisis (Aldershot: Ashgate, 2004).
- ¹¹ Department of Defense HIV/AIDS Prevention Program, *Periodic Activity Report* (Washington, DC: Department of Defense, May 21, 2004); D.J. Ortiz et al., "Who is protecting our militaries? A systematic literature review of military HIV/AIDS prevention programs worldwide," Presentation at XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 16–21, 2004. ¹² "Vietnam, U.S. Militaries Meet on HIV/AIDS," *Associated Press*, April 15, 2004. ¹³ John Donnelly, "U.S. assists African armies in AIDS battle," *The Boston Globe*, May 25, 2004.

- ¹⁴ For forecasts see: Global Trends 2015: A Dialogue About the Future with Nongovernment Experts (Washington, DC: National Intelligence Council, 2000); Mapping the Global Future, Report of the National Intelligence Council's 2020 Project, Government Printing Office, GPO Stock 041-015-0024-6, Washington, DC, 2004.
- ¹⁵ R.S. Gottfried, The Black Death: Natural and Human Disaster in the Medieval Europe (New York: Free Press, 1983).
- ¹⁶ D. Herlihy, The Black Death and the Transformation of the West (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1997).
- ¹⁷ S. Cohen, "Introduction," in D. Herlihy, The Black Death and the Transformation of the West; Ibid; P. Ziegler, The Black Death (New York: Harper and Row, 1969), pp. 221-22; B.A. Tuchman, A Distant Mirror: The Calamitous 14th Century (New York: Knopf, 1978); G. Boccaccio, The Decameron, trans. Mark Mysa and Peter Bondanella (New York: Norton and Company, 1983); G. Villani, Selections from the first nine books of the Croniche Fiorentine of Giovanni Villani (Edinburgh: Archibald Constable and Co., 1987); B.F. Harvey, Before the Black Death: Studies in the 'Crisis' of the Early Fourteenth Century, B.M.S. Campbell, ed. (Manchester: University of Manchester Press, 1991), pp. 1-24.
- ¹⁸ Herlihy, Black Death.
- 19 A. Whiteside and C. Sunter, AIDS: The Challenge for South Africa (Cape Town: Human and Rousseau Tafelberg, 2000).
- ²⁰ "Threats Without Enemies: the security aspects of HIV/AIDS," Pugwash Meeting No. 297, compiled by Gwyn Prins, Limpopo, South Africa, June 25-28, 2004.
- ²¹ George W. Bush, White House News Conference, July 3, 2003.
- ²² Steven L. B. Jensen, "Fatal Years: How HIV/AIDS is Impacting National and International Security-A Desk Review of the Literature and Analytical Approaches" (Geneva: UNAIDS Security and Humanitarian Response Unit, March-April 2004).
- ²³ Martin Schönteich, "The Impact of Communicable Disease on Violent Conflict and International Security," Presentation at the Demographic Association of Southern Africa Annual Workshop and Conference, University of the Western Cape, September 24-27, 2002; P. Fourie and M. Schönteich, "Africa's new security threat: HIV/AIDS and human security in Southern Africa," African Security Review, 10.4, 2001, pp. 35–36; Robyn Pharaoh and Martin Schönteich, "AIDS, Security, and Governance in Southern Africa: Exploring the impact," Occasional Paper No. 65 (Pretoria: Institute for Security Studies, January 2003).
- ²⁴ Global Trends 2015.
- ²⁵ Curt Anderson, "CIA Director says AIDS Threatens Stability, Economic Health Worldwide," Associated Press, February 11, 2003.

"The Kerry-Edwards Plan to Respond to the AIDS Crisis: Will Invest in Combating the AIDS Epidemic in the United States and Around the World," Doctors and Nurses for John Kerry, June 20, 2005, see http://www.rchusid.addr.com/aids.htm.

- ²⁷ Mapping the Global Future.
- 28 Ban, "Health as a Global Security Challenge"; Mark Schneider and Michael Moodie, "The Destabilizing Impacts of HIV/AIDS First Wave Hits Eastern and Southern Africa; Second Wave Threatens India, China, Russia, Ethiopia, Nigeria," CSIS HIV/AIDS Task Force, May 2002, p. 6; Global Trends 2010 (Washington, DC: National Intelligence Council, November 1997).
- ²⁹ Robert Shell and Patricia Smonds Qaga, "Trojan horses: HIV/AIDS and military bases in Southern Africa," Demographic Association of Southern Africa, Annual Workshop and Conference, September 24–27, 2002.
- ³⁰ International Crisis Group, HIV/AIDS as a Security Issue in Africa: Lessons from Uganda, ICG Issues Report No. 3, Kampala/ Brussels, April 16, 2004; Confronting AIDS: Public Priorities in a Global Epidemic (Washington, DC: World Bank, 1999), p. 161.
- ³¹ Netherlands Ministry of Foreign Affairs, HIV/AIDS, Security and Democracy (The Hague: Clingendael Institue, May 4, 2005).
- ³² "Russia: Number of HIV Carriers Among Potential Draftees Grows 25 Times," Interfax-AVN, November 27, 2003; J. Bransten,

"Russia: Government Shows Signs of Acknowledging Country's AIDS Epidemic," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, March 31, 2005; "Russia: AIDS a National Security Threat," Associated Press, March 30, 2005; V.M. Volzhanin, "Trends Followed in HIV Occurrence Among RF Military Personnel," Moscow Voyenno-Meditsinskiy Zhunali, January 31, 2004, pp. 57-62.

- "Russian Military Said to Reject 30 Percent of Conscripts Due to Poor Health," *ITAR-TASS* (English), February 11, 2005. Murray Feshbach, "HIV/AIDS in the Russian Military–Update," Prepared for UNAIDS Meeting, Copenhagen, Denmark, February 22–23, 2005; Murray Feshbach, "Tracking and Analysis of HIV/AIDS & TB in Russia and the Impact on Social Transition"
- (Washington, DC: U.S. Agency for International Development, January 2005). "Russia: AIDS a National Security Threat," *Associated Press*, March 30, 2005; Bransten, "Russia: Government Shows Signs of Acknowledging Country's AIDS Epidemic," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, March 31, 2005; Feshbach, "HIV/AIDS in the Russian Military-Update"; Peter Finn, "HIV/AIDS in Russia May Be Triple Official Rate, Report Warns," The Washington Post, January 12, 2005; "Russia: AIDS," Associated Press, Copenhagen, Denmark, February 22-23, 2005.
- Feshbach, "HIV/AIDS in the Russian Military-Update"; Murray Feshbach and Christina Galvin, "HIV/AIDS in Russia and Ukraine-An Analysis of Statistics: Tracking and Analysis of HIV/AIDS and Tuberculosis in Russia and Ukraine and the Impact on Social Transition" (Washington, DC: U.S. Agency for International Development, 2004).
- Murray Feshbach, "HIV/AIDS and the Military: Russian Worries-Real or Not But Worries," Center for Strategic and International Studies and the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 2002; Vadim Ampelonskiy, "Russian Army Hemorrhaging Junior Officers," Moscow Moskovskiy Komsomolets, December 16, 2004.
- Mechai Viravaidya, Presentation at Uniformed Leadership Forum Session, July 12, 2004, XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 16-21, 2004.
- Sonny Inbaraj, "Health-Thailand: Military Combats AIDS its Own Way," Inter Press Service, July 12, 2004.
- International Crisis Group, HIV/AIDS; "Paper says over 800,000 Ugandans infected with HIV," The New Vision (Kampala), May 3, 2005
- ⁴¹ "HIV/AIDS in Army," The Chronicle (Malawi), March 31, 2003.
- ⁴² "Army Details Receive Arvs," The Herald (Zimbabwe), August 11, 2004; Godfrey Marawanyika, "Military hit by HIV scourge," The Independent (Zimbabwe), June 11, 2004; Martin Revayi Rupiya, "HIV-AIDS and the security sector in Zimbabwe: strategies for prevention, care treatment, and sensitizing society of the pandemic," New York, UNDP Project; "Zimbabwe: Alarm Over HIV Prevalence in Armed Forces," UN Integrated Regional Information Networks, June 24, 2004. 43 "AIDS Kills 150 Mozambican Policemen," Agencia de Informação de Mocambique, September 11, 2002.
- ⁴⁴ Lyndy Heinecken, "Strategic implications of HIV/AIDS in South Africa," Conflict, Security, and Development, 2001, pp. 109–15.
- ⁴⁵ "Soldiers Fear Virus More Than Bullets," Business Day (South Africa), May 8, 2000.
- ⁴⁶ Heinecken, "Strategic implications."
- ⁴⁷ Elliott Sylvester, "A Fifth of South Africa's Military Infected with HIV; Minister Says He's Not Alarmed," Associated Press, July 10, 2004; Jani Meyer, "SANDF Unveils Shock AIDS Data," Sunday Independent (South Africa), August 1, 2004.
- "No AIDS crisis in SANDF, says Lekota," Mercury (South Africa), August 3, 2004.
- ⁴⁹ Jeremy Michaels, "What future awaits HIV-positive soldiers?," The Star (South Africa), August 18, 2004; Meyer, "SANDF Unveils shock AIDS data"; Pugwash, "Threats without enemies."
- ⁵⁰ Rory Carroll, "Armed Forces hit by HIV," The Guardian (United Kingdom), June 23, 2004.
- 51 Martin Schönteich, "A Bleak Outlook: HIV/AIDS and the South African Police Service," South Africa Crime Quarterly, September 2003
- ⁵² Pharaoh and Schönteich, "AIDS, Security, and Governance in Southern Africa."
- Yigeremu Abede, Ab Schaap, Girmatchew Mamo, et al., "HIV prevalence in 72,000 Urban and Rural Male Army Recruits, Ethiopia," AIDS, 17, 2003, pp. 1835-40.
- ⁵⁴ Armed Forces Medical Intelligence Center, Impact of HIV/AIDS on Military Forces: sub-Saharan Africa, DI-1817-2-00 (unclassified sections) (Washington, DC: Defense Intelligence Agency, 2000). ⁵⁵ D. Thompson and B. Gill, "HIV/AIDS as a security threat: Implications for China," Presented at XV International AIDS
- Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 16-21, 2004; Renmin Junyi, "Impact of AIDS on the Military," People's Military Surgeon (China), February 28, 1997, pp. 64-65.
- Dipankar Chakraorty, "India: Author Seeks 'Immediate' Action to Check HIV Infection Among Armed Forces," *New Delhi Force*, December 1, 2004; V.R. Raghavan, "Indefinitely in force: The army is still in Manipur owing to a failure of governance," *The* Telegraph, August 25, 2004.
- Ulf Kristoffersson, personal communication, May 11, 2005.
- "AIDS said killing two Papua New Guinea soldiers per month," BBC Monitoring Service, July 12, 2004; John Martinkus, "Military in Firing Line," New Zealand Herald, March 3, 2003; Karen Fredericks, "Papua New Guinea: Police brutalise, charge AIDS workers," Green Left (Australia), March 22, 2004. 59 "Botswana: Anti-AIDS Drugs for Armed Forces," UN Integrated Regional Information Network, March 10, 2005
- ⁶⁰ D.E. Singer et al., "HIV-1 Incidence and Prevalence Among U.S. Army Personnel (Active Duty, Reserve, and National Guard), 1986–2003," Presented at XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 11-16, 2004; W. B. Sateren et al., "HIV-1 Incidence Among United States Army Personnel, 1985–1999: Demographic and Occupational Risk Factors," Presented at 2001 National HIV Prevention Conference, Atlanta, Georgia, August 12-15, 2001; W. B. Sateren, "HIV-1 Prevalence in Civilian Applicants for U.S. Military Service 1985 to 2000: Demographic and Geographic Correlates of Infection," Presented at XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 11–16, 2004; W.B. Sateren, "Mortality Experience of HIV-Infected and Uninfected Civilian Applicants for United States Military Service, 1985–2001," Presented at XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 11-16, 2004.
- ⁶¹ I.L. Pires et al., "Disease Progression in Prevalence of Drug Resistance Mutations, in Drug-Naïve Subjects Infected With Different HIV-1 Subtypes in the Army Health Service in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil," Presented at XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 11-16, 2004; W.B. Sateren et al., "Mortality and Survival from HIV-1 Infection Among HIV-Positive and Matched HIV-Negative Active Duty US Army Personnel, 1985–2001," Presented at XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 11-16, 2004.
- ⁶² M. Gordon et al., "Surveillance of Antiretroviral Drug Resistance in a Single HIV Clinic in KwaZulu-Natal South Africa," Presented at XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 11-16, 2004.
- International Crisis Group, HIV/AIDS; Rodger Yeager, "HIV/AIDS: Implications for Development and Security in Sub-Saharan Africa," Civil-Military Alliance to Combat HIV and AIDS, 2003; The Military Balance 2002-2003, International Institute for Strategic Studies (London: Oxford Press, 2003), p. 333, pp. 335-36.

- ⁶⁴ Jim Fisher-Thompson, "AIDS Among African Militaries Concerns Former Top U.S. Commander," All Africa Global Media, March 4, 2004, see http://www.allafrica.com; "Ruling on HIV could affect regional armies," *Business Day* (South Africa), May 11, 2000. ⁶⁵ I.C. Wamundu, "Challenges and benefits of providing VCT to military populations," Presented at XV International AIDS
- Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 16-21, 2004.
- ⁶⁶ Brighton Phiri, "Muliokela lectures Sierra Leone bound soldiers on HIV/AIDS," The Post (Zambia), January 22, 2003.
- ⁶⁷ Roxannea Bazergan and Philippab Easterbrook, "HIV and UN peacekeeping operations," AIDS, 17.2, 2003, pp. 278–79.
- Stefan Lovgran, "African Army Hastening HIV/AIDS Spread," Journal of Culture and African Women Studies, 2001, see http://www.jendajournal.com/jenda/vol1.2/lovgren.html.
- ⁶⁹ E.J. Essien et al., "HIV transmission risk behaviors in the Nigerian Army," Presented at XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 16–21, 2004; "Fighting Aids Scourge in the Military," *This Day* (Nigeria), January 8, 2003.
 ⁷⁰ Cahal Milmo, "U.N. Peacekeepers Sexually Abusing Girls In D.R.C. Camp," *London Independent*, May 25, 2004.
 ⁷¹ Michael Fleshman, "AIDS Prevention in the Ranks," *Africa Recovery*, June 2001, pp. 16–18; "Minister bemoans high AIDS rate in
- military," Nigeria AIDS Bulletin, June 18, 2000, see http://www.nigeria.aids.org.
- Catherine A. Hankins et al., "Transmission and prevention of HIV and sexually transmitted infections in war settings: Implications for current and future armed conflicts," AIDS, 16, 2002, pp. 2245-52
- 73 E.G. Bing et al., "Behavioral and HIV serologic surveillance among Angolan military," Presented at XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 16-21, 2004; E. Bing, "Prevention and Care in Conflict and Post-Conflict Settings."
- ⁷⁴ "AIDS in war and peace: The Deadly Dividend," The Economist, September 18, 2004, p. 54.
- 75 HIV Women's Treatment Access Report Card, July 2004, "Rape, Sexual Violence, and HIV in Conflict and Post-Conflict Zones," see http://www.we-actx.org; Mamadou Amat, "AIDS used as a weapon in African conflicts," *Panapress* (Senegal), December 2, 2002; P. Salignon et al., "Health and war in Congo-Brazzaville," *The Lancet*, 356, 2000, p. 1762; Peter Owyor, "Uganda: Army Officer Arrested over HIV Infections," Inter Press Service, February 9, 2000; R.L. Ostergard, "HIV/AIDS, the Military and the Future of Africa's Security," Presented at International Studies Association Convention Montreal, Canada, March 17-20, 2004.
- L. Munyakazi, "Prevention and Care in Conflict and Post-Conflict Settings," Presentation to UCLA conference "Integrating HIV Prevention and Care in Africa: Existing Challenges and Innovative Solutions," April 15, 2005.
- Clair Mulanga et al., "Political and socioeconomic instability: How does it affect HIV? A Case Study in the Democratic Republic of the Congo," AIDS, 18, 2004, pp. 832–34. Fleshman, "AIDS Prevention"; Lovgren, "African Army"; Peter Salama, Bruce Laurence, and Monica L. Nolan, "Health and human
- rights in contemporary humanitarian crises: Is Kosovo more important than Sierra Leone?," British Medical Journal, 319, 1999, pp. 1569-71; "The problems of reintegrating child soldiers," UN Integrated Regional Information Network, April 12, 2005
- 79 Laurie Garrett, The Coming Plaque: Newly Emerging Diseases in a World Out of Balance (New York: Farrar, Straus, and Giroux, 1994).
- ⁸⁰ Karen Chang, in "Prevention and Care in Conflict and Post-Conflict Settings," Presentation to UCLA conference "Integrating HIV/Prevention and Care in Africa: existing challenges and innovative solutions," April 15, 2005.
- ⁸¹ P.N. Khera, "AID(S)ing terror," The Pioneer (India), April 11, 2004.
- ⁸² Ellis Shuman, "Terrorists planned to explode bomb tainted with HIV-infected blood," Israel Insider, April 13, 2004.
- C.S. Smith, "Libya Ties Reprieve for Nurses to Payment for AIDS Victims," New York Times, December 7, 2004, p. A5; C.S. Smith, "Libyans in HIV Case say They're Forgotten Victims," New York Times, December 19, 2004, p. A24; C.S. Smith, "US Criticizes Bulgarian Nurses' Conviction," The Lancet, vol. 363, no. 9421, 2004; K. Morris, "Torture Continues for Death-Sentence Medics in Libya," The Lancet, vol. 4, no. 6, 2004; "Libya Delays Ruling on Bulgarian Nurses Appeal," Bulgarian Network News, March 31, 2005; "Libya to Boycott Trade, Investment with Bulgaria over Dispute Involving Nurses Who Allegedly Infected Children with HIV," *Bulgarian Network News*, Kaiser Daily HIV/AIDS Report, April 14, 2005; W.C. Mann, "E.U. Officials Call for Release of Bulgarian Nurses Sentenced to Death in Libyan HIV Infection Case," Kaiser Daily HIV/AIDS Report, March 10, 2005; W.C. Mann, "United States Promises to Work to Get Libya to Free Bulgarian Nurses in AIDS Trial," Associated Press, March 25, 2005; K. Morris, "Torture Continues for Death—Sentence Medics in Libya," *The Lancet*, vol. 4, no. 6, 2004. Bette Korber et al., "Evolutionary and immunological implications of contemporary HIV-1 variation," *British Medical Bulletin*, 58,
- 2001, pp. 19–42; Mark N. Lurie et al., "Who infects whom? HIV-1 concordance and discordance among migrant and non-migrant couples in South Africa," *AIDS*, 17, 2003, pp. 2245–52; Martin Peeters, "Recombinant HIV Sequences: Their Role in the Global Epidemic," Laboratoire Retrovirus, Institut de Recherche pour le Developpement, Montpellier, France, December 2000, p. I-48.
- ⁸⁵ Rongge Yang et al., "Ongoing generation of multiple forms of HIV-1 intersubtype recombinants in the Yunnan Province of China," *AIDS*, 16, 2002, pp. 1401–07; Yutaka Takebe et al., "High prevalence of diverse forms of HIV-1 intersubtype recombinants in Central Myanmar: Geographical hot spot of extensive recombination," *AIDS*, 17, 2003, pp. 2077–87.
- Francine M. McCutchan et al., "HIV-1 and Drug Trafficking: Viral Strains Illuminate Networks and Provide focus for Interventions," National Institute on Drug Abuse Satellite Sessions in Association with the XIV International AIDS Conference, Barcelona, Spain, 2002
- ⁸⁷ D. Wolfe, "Thanks to the Drug War, A Global AIDS Epidemic is Exploding Among Injection Drug Users," The Nation, April 16, 2004; Dario Agnote, "ADB says sex industry continues to thrive in Myanmar," Kyodo News (Japan), November 12, 2004; Francine E. McCutchan et al., "HIV-1 and Drug Trafficking: viral strains illuminate networks and provide focus for interventions," NIDA Satellite Sessions in Association with the XIV International AIDS Conference, Barcelona, Spain, 2002
- 88 C. Beyrer et al., "Overland heroin trafficking routes and HIV spread in South and Southeast Asia," AIDS, 14, 2000, pp. 1-9.
- ⁸⁹ "HIV/AIDS: A Major International Security Issue," Asia Pacific Ministerial Meeting, Melbourne, Australia, October 9–10, 2001.
- ⁹⁰ Jean Carr et al., "Diverse BF recombinations have spread widely since the introduction of HIV-1 into South America," AIDS, 15, 2001, pp. 41-47.
- D. Huang et al., "Further sequence characterization of BCF-Dioum and BCF-Kita, two NED subtype panel strains originating from the Democratic Republic of Congo," Presented at XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 11–16, 2004; John Mokili and Bette Korber, "The Spread of HIV in Africa," Los Alamos National Laboratory (personal communication), 2005; Laurie Garrett, "Allies of AIDS: Among warring factions in Congo, disease is mutating," Newsday, July 9, 2000; Nicole Vidal et al., "Unprecedented Degree of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 (HIV-1) Group M Genetic Diversity in the Democratic Republic of Congo Suggests that the HIV-1 Pandemic originated in Central Africa," Journal of Virology, 74, 2000, pp. 10498–507.
- Christopher Bodeen, "AP Interview: Chinese AIDS Activist, Once Labeled Subversive, Rises to Prominence," Associated Press, March 31, 2004; Elizabeth Rosenthal, "China now Facing an AIDS Epidemic, A Top Aide Admits," New York Times, August 24, 2001; Jonathan Watts, "Hidden from the World, a Village Dies of AIDS while China Refuses to Face a Growing Crisis," The Guardian, October 25, 2003.

- 93 Human Development Report 2004: Cultural Liberty in Today's Diverse World (New York: United Nations Development Programme, 2004).
- Moyiga Nduru, "Southern Africa: HIV/AIDS May be Undermining Democracy," Inter Press News Service, November 26, 2004;
- Pharaoh and Shönteich, "AIDS Security." ⁹⁵ Alan Whiteside, "How Will HIV/AIDS Transform African Governance?" EU Presidency Seminar on Africa, Dublin, April 22–23, 2005; R. Manning, "HIV/AIDS, Economics, and Governance in South Africa: Key Issues in Understanding Response-A Literature Review," USAID, July 2002.
- ⁹⁶ Powell, Speech to the Global Business Coalition on AIDS.
- Pam Groenewald et al., Nadine Nannan, David Bourne, Ria Laubscher, and Debbie Bradshaw, "Identifying deaths from AIDS in South Africa," AIDS, 19, 2005, pp. 193-201; "AIDS Blamed as South Africa's Death Rate Soars," Reuters, February 18, 2005.
- Griffith M. Feeney, "The impact of HIV/AIDS on adult mortality in Zimbabwe," Population and Development Review, 27.4, 2001, p. 771.
- ⁹⁹ I.M. Timaeus, "Impact of the HIV epidemic on mortality in sub-Saharan Africa: Evidence from national surveys and censuses," AIDS, 12, 1998, suppl. 1, pp. 515–17; Carol Levine and Geoff Foster, "The White Oak Report: Building International Support for Children Affected by AIDS," executive summary (New York: The Orphan Project, 2000)
- ¹⁰⁰ UNDP Statistical Fact Sheet, HIV/AIDS, July 2002, see http://www.undp.org/hiv/publications/index.htm.
- Ibid.
- ¹⁰² Maria Klimova, "People. Life with AIDS," The Moscow News, No. 8, 2005.
- ¹⁰³ C.G. Mesquida and N.I. Wiener, "Male age composition and severity in conflicts," *Politics and Life Sciences*, 18.2, 1999, p. 187. ¹⁰⁴ R.P. Cincotta, R. Engelman, and D. Anastasion, The Security Demographic: Population and Civil Conflict After the Cold War Washington, DC: Population Action International, 2003); R.P. Cincotta and R. Engelman, "Conflict Thrives Where Young Men are Many," International Herald Tribune, March 2, 2004.
- ¹⁰⁵ Cincotta, Security Demographic.
- ¹⁰⁶ Margaret McCallin, "The Prevention of Under-Age Military Recruitment: A Review of Local and Community-Based Concerns and Initiatives" (London: International Save the Children Alliance, 2002).
- ¹⁰⁷ Anthony Stahelski, "Terrorists are Made, Not Born," Journal of Homeland Security, March 2004, see http://www.homelandsecurity.org/journal/Articles/stahelski.html. See also: R. Loeber and M. Stouthamer-Loeber, "Family Factors as Correlates and Predictors of Juvenile Conduct Problems and Delinquency," in M. Tonry and N. Morris, eds., Crime and Justice (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, Chicago, 1986), pp. 29-149; J. Bowlby, Forty-four Juvenile Thieves: Their Characters and Home Life (London: Bailliere, Tindall and Cox, 1947); S.M.D. Gabel, "Behavioral Problems in Sons of Incarcerated or Otherwise Absent Fathers: The Issue of Separation," Family Process, 31, 1992, p. 303; Childhood Under Threat, State of the World's Children 2005 (New York: UNICEF, 2005), pp. 39-45.

¹⁰⁸ Rachel Bray, "Predicting the Social Consequences of Orphanhood in South Africa," Center for Social Science Research Working Paper No. 29, published by the Centre for Social Science Research, University of Cape Town, 2003; S. Hunter and J. Williamson, *Children on the Brink* (Washington, DC: USAID, 2000); "Coping with the Impact of AIDS," in Mead Over and Martha Ainsworth; Confronting AIDS; Geoff Foster et al., "Factors Leading to the Establishment of Child-headed Households: The Case of Zimbabwe," Health Transition Review, Supplement 2, 7, 1997, pp. 155–68; R.S. Drew, C. Makufa, and G. Foster, "Strategies for Providing Care and Support to Children Orphaned by AIDS," AIDS Care, Supplement 1, 10, 1998, pp. S9–S15; "No Excuses: Facing up to Sub-Saharan Africa's AIDS Orphans Crisis," Christian Aid, May 2001, see http://www.christianaid.org.uk/indepth/0105aids/aidsorph.htm; Philip H. Cook, Sandra Ali, and Alistair Munthali, "Starting From Strengths: Community Care For Orphaned Children in Malawi," Final Report Submitted to the International Development Research Centre, Centre for Social Research, 1998, see http://web.uvic.ca/icrd/pub_resources.html; Joanne Csete and Michael Bochenek, "In The Shadow Of Death: HIV/AIDS and Children's Rights in Kenya," 13.4A, 2001, see http://hrw.org/reports/2001/kenya/

- ¹⁰⁹ G. Foster et al., "Orphan prevalence and extended family care in a peri-urban community in Zimbabwe," AIDS Care, 7, 1995, pp. 3 - 18
- ¹¹⁰ Kalanidhi Subbarao and Diane Coury, Reaching Out to Africa's Orphans: A Framework for Public Action (Washington, DC: World Bank, 2004).
- m S. LaFraniere. "AIDS, Pregnancy, and Poverty Trap Ever More African Girls," New York Times, June 3, 2005, p. A1; Facing the future together: Report of the Secretary-General's Task Force on Women, Girls, and HIV/AIDS in Southern Africa (New York: United Nations, 2004).
- ¹¹² LaFraniere, "AIDS, Pregnancy."
- ¹¹³ S. Leclerc-Madlala, "Crime in an epidemic: The case of rape and AIDS," Acta Criminologica, 9.2, 1996, p. 35.
- ¹¹⁴ Caroline Hooper-Box, "Three million AIDS orphans within 10 years," Sunday Independent (South Africa), October 6, 2001; Tamar Renaud, "HIV/AIDS and children affected by armed conflict," draft, UNICEF, April 2001; International Save the Children Alliance, "HIV and Conflict: A Double Emergency" (London: Save the Children United Kingdom, 2002); E. Guest, *Children of Africa: Africa's Orphan Crisis* (KawZulu-Natal: University of Natal Press, 2003), p. 161; "Forty million orphans: How AIDS will disrupt African society," The Economist, November 28, 2002.

¹¹⁵ "Africa: New thinking needed to counter AIDS in rural communities," UN Integrated Regional Information Network, April 15, 2005

- ¹¹⁶ Peter Piot, "AIDS' ripple effects in developing nations," Chicago Tribune, December 1, 2002.
- ¹¹⁷ "Southern Africa food security brief," Famine Early Warning Systems Network, Chemonics International, Pretoria, August 15, 2004. ¹¹⁸ AF-AIDS, "Swaziland–Impact of HIV/AIDS on Agriculture and the Private Sector," Global Development Network, December 18, 2002; Alex deWaal, "New Variant' Famine: How AIDS has changed the hunger equation," All Africa Global Media, November 20, 2002, see http://www.allafrica.com; Carolyn Baylies, "The Impact of AIDS on Rural Households in Africa: A shock like any other?," Development and Change, 33, 2002, pp. 611-32; Gabriel Rugalema, "Coping or Struggling? A Journey into the Impact of HIV/AIDS in Southern Africa," Review of African Political Economy, 86, 2000, pp. 537-45; Hall Montecute, "Our People are Forced to Eat Root and Leaves," *Reuters Alert Network*, November 20, 2002.
- ¹¹⁹ Confronting AIDS, pp. 222–25.
- ¹²⁰ M.P. Mangwana, Key Note Address (untitled), at the official launch of the Zimbabwe Human Development Report 2003 on HIV and AIDS, Harare, May 6, 2004.
- ¹²¹ "Agricultural Response to AIDS Crisis Urgently Needed," Press Release (Geneva: UNAIDS, June 30, 2003); "Addressing the Impact of HIV/AIDS on Ministries of Agriculture: Focus on Eastern and Southern Africa" (Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization/UNAIDS, 2002).

- ¹²² See also: Pia Malaney, "The Impact of HIV/AIDS on the Education Sector in Southern Africa," Consulting Assistance on Economic Reform II, Discussion Paper no. 81, August 2000.
- ¹²³ "HIV/AIDS and work: global estimates, impact and response" (Geneva: International Labor Organization, 2004).
 ¹²⁴ Moses Sserwango, "Bundibugyo in AIDS scare," *The New Vision* (Uganda), May 19, 2000, p. 7; "AIDS and Malaria Cost Uganda a Billion Dollars, says President," *Associated Press*, November 18, 2002; Clive Bell, Shantayana Devarajan, and Hans Gersbach, "The Long-run Economic Costs of AIDS: Theory and Application to South Africa" (Washington, DC: World Bank, June 2003), pp. 8-9; A. Price-Smith, "Downward Spiral: HIV/AIDS, State Capacity, and Political Conflict in Zimbabwe," United States Institue of Peace, Peaceworks No. 53, UNAIDS, July 2004
- 125 Alex deWaal, "How will HIV-AIDS transform African governance?," African Affairs, 102.406, 2003, pp. 1–23; Bell, Devarajan, and Gersbach, "The Long-run Economic Costs of AIDS"; Price-Smith, "Downward Spiral"; Haacker, The Macroeconomics of HIV/AIDS.
- 126 AIDS in Africa: Three Scenarios to 2025 (Geneva: UNAIDS Programme, 2005); International Crisis Group, "HIV/AIDS as a Security Issue in Africa: Lessons from Uganda," ICG Issues Report No. 3, April 16, 2004, p. 7; Kathleen Beegle, "Labor Effects of Adult Mortality in Tanzanian Households," World Bank Policy Research Working Paper 3062, May 2003.
- 127 René Bonnel, "HIV/AIDS: Does it increase or decrease growth in Africa?" (Washington, DC: ACTAfrica and the World Bank, November 2000).
- ¹²⁸ DeWaal, "How will HIV/AIDS transform African governance?"; Mark Schneider and Michael Moodie, "The Destabilizing Impacts of HIV/AIDS" (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies HIV/AIDS Task Force, May 2002); Drew Thompson, "Pre-empting an HIV/AIDS disaster in China," Seton Hall Journal of Diplomacy and International Relations, 2003, pp. 29-44; Francis Onwudo and Chioma Nnadozie, "AIDS: Industries Lament Loss of Skilled Manpower," This Day (Nigeria), December 7, 2004.
- ¹²⁹ Peter Piot, "Why AIDS is exceptional," speech, London School of Economics, London, February 8, 2005; Confronting AIDS; Alan Whiteside, "Health, Economic Growth, and Competitiveness in Africa," Paper presented at the Africa Economic Summit, Maputo, Mozambique, 2004.
- ¹³⁰ P. VonWielligh, Presentation to AIDS in Africa symposium, UCLA, April 15, 2005; O. King Akerele, cited by L. Bollinger and J. Stover, eds., *The Economic Impact of AIDS in South Africa* (Washington, DC: Futures Group International, September 1999).
- 131 "South Africa: economic overview," South Africa alive with possibility: The Official Gateway, September 10, 2004, see
- http://www.southafrica.info/doing_business/economy/econoverview.htm.
- ¹³² Global Trends 2015.
- 153 "The Truth About Oil and the Looming World Energy Crisis: Equatorial Guinea," MBendi, Information for Africa, see http://www.mbendi.co.za/indy/oilg/af/eg/p0005.htm; Global Trends 2015.
- 134 Thomas Frank and Laurie Garrett, "Embassy Bombings: Heroes Amid Chaos: Rescue Workers and Hospitals Overwhelmed," Newsday, August 8, 1998, p. A7.
- ¹³⁵ "AIDS and South African Business," The Economist, October 5, 2002.
- 136 E. Schmitt, "Africans Join Iraqi Insurgency, U.S. Counters with Military Training in Their Lands," New York Times, June 10, 2005, p. A11.
- ¹³⁷ Francis T. Miko, "Removing Terrorist Sanctuaries: The 9/11 Commission Recommendations and U.S. Policy," Congressional Research Service Report for Congress (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, August 10, 2004), p. 12; Todd Pitman, "U.S. General Says al-Qaeda Eyeing Africa," Associated Press/CBS News, March 5, 2004, see http://www.cbsnews.com/stories/2004/03/05/terror/main604297.shtml; Charles Goredema, "Money laundering in Southern Africa: Incidence, magnitude, and prospects for its control" (Pretoria: Institute for Security Studies, October 2004); R.H. Shultz, D. Farah, I.V. Lochard, "Armed Groups: A Tier-One Security Priority," Occasional Paper 57 (Colorado: U.S. Air Force Institute for National Security Studies, U.S. Air Force Academy, September 2004).
- ¹³⁸ Trevor Neilson, "AIDS, Economics, and Terrorism in Africa," Discussion Paper (New York: Global Business Coalition on HIV/AIDS, January 2005)
- ¹³⁹ Kofi Annan, A More Secure World: Our Shared Responsibility, Report of the Secretary-General's High-Level Panel on Threats, Challenges, and Change (New York: United Nations, December 2, 2004), see http://www.un.org/secureworld/.
- 140 "AIDS/HIV work" (Geneva: International Labor Organization, 2004); "The state of the world population 2004" (New York: United Nations Population Fund, 2004), p. 84; M. O'Grady, "The impoverishing pandemic: The impact of the HIV/AIDS crisis in Southern Africa on development," in Mark Heywood, ed., From Disaster to Development: HIV and AIDS in Southern Africa Development Update, 5.3, pp. 17-43.
- ¹⁴¹ U.S. Census Bureau, International Data Base, see http://www.census.gov/cgi.bin.ipc/aggen.
 ¹⁴² Brent Scowcroft, "A More Secure World: Who Needs to Do What," Remarks to the Council on Foreign Relations, Washington, DC, December 16, 2004; A More Secure World: Our Shared Responsibility.
- 143 A.M.K. Mohd Khalib, "HIV/AIDS prevention in Southeast Asia against the backdrop of the 'War on Terror," Presented at XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 16–21, 2004; H. Worth, "AIDS and imperialism: HIV in a globalized world," Presented at XV International AIDS Conference, Bangkok, Thailand, July 16-21, 2004.
- 144 R.L. Tobias, "Making Progress on AIDS in Africa," Remarks at a Foreign Press Center Briefing, Washington, DC, May 7, 2004; "President Bush's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief: Aid to Orphans and Vulnerable Children," Fact Sheet, Office of the U.S. Global AIDS Coordinator, May 24, 2005.
- 145 "Global HIV/AIDS Epidemic: Selection of Antiretroviral Medications Provided under U.S. Emergency Plan Is Limited," Report to Congressional Requesters, Government Accountability Office, January 2005. Office of the U.S. Global AIDS Coordinator, "The President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief-Compassionate Action Provides Hope Through Treatment Success," Fact Sheet, January 26, 2005.
- ¹⁴⁶ "The Global Fund Voluntary Replenishment 2005: A Technical Note on Contribution Scenarios," The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, Geneva, see http://www.theglobalfund.org/en/about/replenishment/.



About the Author

Laurie Garrett joined the Council on Foreign Relations as senior fellow for global health in March 2004. Prior to that time, she was a Pulitzer Prize-winning health and science reporter for *Newsday*. She is the author of two bestsellers: *The Coming Plague: Newly Emerging Diseases in a World Out of Balance* (Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1994), and *Betrayal of Trust: The Collapse of Global Public Health* (Hyperion, 2000). Garrett's writings have earned her two honorary PhDs, a Pulitzer Prize, two George C. Polk Awards, the George Foster Peabody Award, four awards from the Overseas Press Club of America, and a host of other citations, awards, and honors. Garrett has served on the faculties of the graduate schools of journalism at the University of California in Berkeley and Columbia University. Garrett did graduate studies at UC Berkeley in immunology, and undergraduate studies at the University of California in Santa Cruz, majoring in biology.

Comments regarding this report may be addressed to the Communications Department: communications@cfr.org. Further information about the Council on Foreign Relations may be found at www.cfr.org.





www.cfr.org